University of Alberta

Differential Effects of Early-life Stress on Airway-inflammation in Mice

by

Rattanjeet Singh Vig

 \bigcirc

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

> Master of Science in Experimental Medicine

Department of Medicine

Edmonton, Alberta Fall 2007

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

> Your file Votre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-33365-5 Our file Notre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-33365-5

NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis. Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.



Abstract

Neonatal stress can induce permanent psychological, neurological, and physiological changes that influence the immune system. For example, early-life stress increases the severity and susceptibility to asthma in children. Accordingly, we investigated if maternal separation, an early-life stress, can worsen airway inflammation and airway hyperresponsiveness (AHR) in a Balb/c mouse model of asthma. Separated (3hrs daily; 10 days) and unseparated mice were sensitized and challenged with chicken-egg ovalbumin (OVA) starting at 31-days post-birth to induce an asthma phenotype. Challenging with OVA increased airway inflammation and AHR compared to sham (saline) challenge. However, challenging maternally separated mice with OVA resulted in significantly less total inflammatory cells, eosinophils, interferon-gamma, and interleukin-4 in BAL compared to unseparated controls. AHR was unaffected by the stress. These findings indicate that early-life stress may provide some beneficial effects in certain situations and demonstrates the importance of earlylife environmental factors in development of airway inflammatory diseases like asthma.

Acknowledgements

During the course of this project, many individuals have gone out of their way to give me support and assistance. First, I would like to thank Dr. Harissios Vliagoftis, my supervisor, without whom none of this would have been possible. He has provided me with strong guidance but at the same time the freedom to explore and investigate - a mark of a good mentor. Dr. Dean Befus, as my cosupervisor, has also been supportive from the very beginning by keeping me on my toes as I tried to find my way through the maze of courses and research, while at the same time whose role as a leader in the Pulmonary Research Group helped bring all of us students together and have made us better people.

Being a part of the Pulmonary Research Group family for the past 3 years has been a great honor. To all of you who have humored me, supported me, and assisted me, I am greatly indebted to all of you. Thank you very, very much! As well, my own family, who has helped me every step along the way, by supporting me financially and morally to further my goals and dreams, thank you. Words are impossible to describe how much assistance you have rendered me and even as I move on, remember that I am indebted to you all.

Finally, although I don't know how, I thank my faith. Mixing science and religion is always a test to discover the truth, and use the logic of one to explain the secrets of the other. Science has provided me great clarity to separate fact from fiction, whereas spirituality has provided me a way to see our world from a slightly different viewpoint. Both have helped me make who I am. Thank you.

Table of Contents

hapter 1: General Introduction1
I. Asthma: A Stressful, Inflammatory Disorder2
II. T _H 1 and T _H 2 Responses in Asthma2
III. Factors Associated with Asthma 3
IV. Stress 6
V. Effects of Stress on the Immune System9
VI. Human Studies Relating Stress and Asthma11
a) Effects of Suggestion and Hypnosis on Asthma11
b) Observational Studies Relating Stress and Asthma12
c) Experimental Stress on Human Asthma13
d) Other Explanations for the Interaction between Stress and
Asthma14
VII. Animal Models to Study the Relationship between Stress and
Asthma 16
a) Short Term Stress16
b) Long Term Stress18
VIII. Early-life Stress
a) Current Models of Early-life Stress
b) Effects of Early Life Stress on the HPA Axis22
c) Metabolic Effects of Early Life Stress23
d) The Role of the Mother24

-

IX. Maternal Separation Effects on Disease)
a) Early-life Stress in Gut-related Diseases	
b) Early-life Stress in Asthma27	
X. Early-life Development 28	;
a) Immune System	
b) Lung Development	
XI. Hypothesis and Objectives 32	•
a) Specific Objectives	
Chapter 2: Materials and Methods 34	ŀ
I. Animal Handling 35	;
a) Maternal Separation	
b) Enhanced Maternal Separation	
c) Weaning	
d) Immunization and Airway Challenge with an Antigen37	
II. Outcomes)
a) Airway Hyperresponsiveness	
b) Airway Inflammation41	
c) BAL Cytokine Determinations42	
d) Determining Corticosterone Concentrations42	
e) Determining OVA Specific IgE concentrations42	
f) Lung Morphometry43	
g) Statistical Analyses43	

Chapter 3: Developing the Models	. 45
I. Introduction	. 46
II. Results	. 47
a) Maternal Separation4	7
b) OVA-Dependent Inflammation in Young Mice4	9
Chapter 4: The Effect of Maternal Separation on Airway Inflammation i	n
Mice	. 51
I. Introduction	52
II. Results	. 53
a) Lung morphometry52	3
b) Airway Hyperresponsiveness	4
c) Airway Inflammation5	6
d) Cytokines and OVA-Specific IgE6	1
e) Corticosterone	4
III. Summary	64
Chapter 5: The Effects of an Enhanced Model of Early-life Stress on	
Airway Inflammation in Mice	66
I. Introduction	67
II. Results	. 68
a) Airway Hyperresponsiveness6	8
b) Airway Inflammation7	0
c) Cytokines7	2
d) Corticosterone72	2

III. Summary 75
Chapter 6: Discussion and Future Directions
I. Discussion77
a) Summary of Data77
b) Inflammation in BAL Fluid and Corticosterone in MS mice 78
c) Inflammation in BAL Fluid and Corticosterone in MS+ Mice81
d) Cytokine Levels
e) Other Considerations
II. Conclusions
III. Future Directions
a) Determining the Effect of Corticosteroids85
b) Reversibility of Early-life Stress
c) Chronic Stress
References

List of Tables

Table 4-1: BAL Cell Numbers of Individual Male Balb/c mice
Table 4-2: BAL Cell Numbers of Individual Female Balb/c mice
Table 4-3: Summary of Total Inflammatory Cell Count of Sensitized and Challenged Mouse BAL 59
Table 4-4: Summary of Differential Inflammatory Cell Count in BAL (male and female; n = 11 each)
Table 5-1: Total Inflammatory Cell Count of OVA Sensitized Maternally Stressed and Unstressed Balb/c Mice

List of Figures

Figure 1-1: Relationships between Cytokines and Cells during an Allergic Challenge
Figure 1-2: Stages of Lung Development
Figure 2-1: Protocol for Maternal Separation, Immunization, and Allergen Challenge
Figure 2-2: Enhanced Pause
Figure 3-1: Representative Sample of Weights from One Experiment
Figure 3-2: Airway Hyperresponsiveness and Inflammation in BAL Fluid in 45 Day Old OVA Sensitized and Challenged Mice
Figure 4-1 Effect of Maternal Separation on Mean Linear Intercept53
Figure 4-2: The Effect of Early-life Stress on Airway Hyperresponsiveness in MS and CON mice sensitized with OVA and challenged with OVA or SAL55
Figure 4-3: The Effect of Early-life Stress on Total Cells in BAL of OVA Sensitized and Challenged Mice
Figure 4-4: Differential BAL Counts of Cells in MS and CON Animals after Challenge with OVA or SAL as a Percentage of Total BAL Cells
Figure 4-5: BAL Cytokine Levels in OVA Sensitized and Challenged MS and CON Mice
Figure 4-6: Corticosterone Levels in Serum in MS and CON Balb/c Mice 65
Figure 5-1: The Effect of Enhanced Early-life Stress on Airway Hyperresponsiveness in Balb/c Mice
Figure 5-2: The Effect of Early-life Stress and Enhanced Early-life Stress on Total BAL Cell Count
Figure 5-3: BAL Cytokine Levels in OVA Challenged CON and MS+ mice .73
Figure 5-4: Corticosterone Levels in CON and MS+ Serum74

List of Abbreviations

ACTH	Adrenocorticotropic hormone
AHR	Airways hyperresponsiveness
BAL	Bronchoalveolar lavage
CON	Unseparated Control (group)
CRH	Corticotropin releasing hormone
CRF	Corticotropin releasing factor
CCS	Corticosteroid
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbant assay
HPA	Hypothalmic-Pituitary-Adrenal (axis)
IBD	Inflammatory Bowel Disease
IFN	Interferon
IgE	Immunoglobulin E
IL	Interleukin
IP	Intraperitoneal injection
MLI	Mean Linear Intercept
MS	Maternally Separated (group)
MS+	Enhanced Maternally Separated (group)
OVA	Chicken Egg Ovalbumin
OVA/OVA	Sensitized and Challenged with Chicken Egg Ovalbumin
OVA/SAL	Sensitized with OVA and challenged with Saline
PBS	Phosphate Buffered Saline
Penh	Enhanced Pause

RIARadio immunoassaySALSalineSEStandard ErrorTNFTumor Necrosis FactorVAFVirus Antibody-Free (facility)WBPWhole Body Plethysmography

Chapter 1: General Introduction

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

I. Asthma: A Stressful, Inflammatory Disorder

Asthma is a chronic inflammatory disease of the airways defined by persistent symptoms of wheezing, chest tightness, and coughing derived from variable reversible airway obstruction and airway hyper-responsiveness (AHR). Asthma can be characterized as a syndrome because of the wide variety of pathogenesis, mechanisms, and manifestations. The resulting symptoms are largely due to epithelial damage, infiltration of the bronchial mucosa with lymphocytes, eosinophils and other inflammatory cells, increased mucus production, and edema that when present chronically can lead to airway smooth muscle hyperplasia, constriction, and remodeling (1, 2). Both inflammatory and mesenchymal cells of the airways release chemical and cytokine mediators that can directly lead to recruitment of more inflammatory cells and induce smooth muscle hypertrophy and hyperplasia. These changes are responsible for the development of bronchoconstriction and airway hyperresponsiveness where the airways constrict more forcefully than normal individuals in response to a bronchoconstrictor.

II. T_H1 and T_H2 Responses in Asthma

The wide variety of physiological and immunological changes that occur in asthmatics is believed to be a result of an allergic T_H2 response (3) that is identified by the activation and differentiation of CD4⁺ T-cells to the T_H2 cell subtype. This is in contrast with a T_H1 response that is seen in cell mediated immunity (3).

Accordingly, a switching between T_{H1} and T_{H2} responses occurs early in life which allows for activation of different cells and mediators. Antigen presenting cells display antigen to progenitor T-cells (T_0) in the context of certain co-stimulatory molecules depending on the antigen. The presentation of antigens in the context of the B7.2 costimulatory molecule by dendritic cells is one example that leads to the conversion of the progenitor T-cells to T_H2 cells (3). $T_{\rm H}2$ cells, along with several others including eosinophils and mast cells, when stimulated, produce cytokines such as interleukin (IL)-4, 5, 6, 9, 13, which are commonly considered to be associated with T_H2 responses (2, 3). These cytokines promote the recruitment and activation of T_H2 cells, eosinophils, mast cells, and shift B-cells towards IgE production (Figure 1-1). The presence of IgE can prime mast cells, so when they bind antigen they release histamine and additional cytokine (3). Additionally, the T_{H2} response leads to depression of the $T_{\rm H1}$ response, whereby common anti-bacterial or anti-cell mediated immune activities are inhibited (4). These cytokines include IL-2, 10, and Interferon (IFN)- γ (2, 3). However, some studies suggest that some of these cytokines, like IFN- γ , play an important role in certain models of asthma (5).

III. Factors Associated with Asthma

Several genome-wide screens and association studies have found strong correlations between genetic markers that impact the expression of T_{H2} cytokines like IL-3, 4, 5, 9, 13 and atopic asthma (6). Additionally, genetic factors are strong predictors of atopy and asthma, illustrated by high asthma rates within families (6).



Figure 1-1: Relationships between Cytokines and Cells during an Allergic Challenge.

This diagram represents some of the interactions present in an antigen presentation in context with costimulatory molecules that stimulate a $T_H 2$ response.

However, although such relationships between genetic factors and asthma is strong, there is no doubt that the predisposition towards asthma and its severity are strongly influenced by environmental factors (6). For example, although the prevalence of asthma globally is on the rise, it is more prevalent in more developed countries, likely due to improved hygienic conditions (7). The idea that environmental factors can affect asthma is enshrined in the *hygiene hypothesis* which states that exposure to bacterial products and unhygienic conditions early in life has the potential to modify the immune response away from a T_H2 phenotype (8). Since the development of this idea, the literature has begun to provide insight that additional environmental factors, such as psychosocial factors, can also strongly influence asthma (9).

One of these key factors is stress. A number of observational studies indicate that stress is closely related to asthma severity in both children and adults and may also be involved in the development of the disease. Between 20 and 35% of asthmatics experience exacerbations during periods of stress (10). The mental health of asthmatic children is an important predictor of asthma morbidity (11), and has been linked to asthma mortality (12, 13). Psychological distress in children is associated with asthma that is more difficult to manage (14), and with more frequent and lengthier hospital admissions (15) and functional disability (16).

Although there is evidence that stress adversely affects asthma, what is missing from these studies is a clear indication of the mechanism of the interactions between them. A workshop by the National Heart Lung and Blood Institute (17) suggested that the role of psychological stress in asthma should be an area of intense study. Since then it has been increasingly recognized that psychosocial factors, as environmental stressors, may have important roles in the severity of asthma symptoms and potentially in the induction of allergic diseases in general.

IV. Stress

Stress, or the general adaptation syndrome, was first described in a physiological context by Hans Selye (18, 19) who noted that it is "*a specific syndrome which consists of all the non-specifically induced changes within a biological system*." Stress is considered the common denominator of all the adaptive reactions in the body and as such stress cannot be directly detrimental for health. The concept that stress in certain cases may precipitate physiological changes leading to disease was first explored by Hans Selye (19), who called that kind of stress "distress". This stress response may be defined as the psychophysiologic reaction to noxious physical or psychological stimuli.

When the body perceives a stress, either physically or psychologically, short term activation of the neuroendocrine and autonomic nervous systems promotes adaptation and survival. This has been termed *allostasis* meaning literally "reestablishing stability through change" (20). During allostasis physiological systems operate at a higher or lower level than during "normal" homeostasis; for example, emotional distress may lead to elevated heart rate and blood pressure, as well as elevated glucocorticoid levels that in turn depress production of inflammatory cytokines. Providing allostatic responses are shut off when they are no longer needed, the body is able to adapt to and survive the immediate challenge without suffering long term consequences. However if the same response systems are activated over a longer period of time or remain active when no longer needed, these adaptive changes lead to other consequences including receptor desensitization and tissue damage that may precipitate or exacerbate disease processes. This has been termed "allostatic load," and it refers to the price the tissue or organism pays for an overactive or inefficiently managed allostatic response.

There are two main methods by which stress exerts its effects on the body. The first, the sympathetic nervous system, is part of the autonomic nervous system. It is responsible for many immediate effects as a result of perceived stress or injury. When stimulated, efferent nerves induce a wide scope of effects upon the body, such as an accelerated heart rate, bronchodilation, reduced motility and blood flow to the gastrointestinal tract, perspiration, and pupil dilation (10). Accordingly, the sympathetic nervous system targets specific organs and tissues that provide immediate benefit in stressful situations.

Alternatively, the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal (HPA) axis, through the endocrine release of hormones, affects most tissues and cells throughout the body. Release of the hypothalamic corticotrophin releasing hormone (CRH or CRF) stimulates release of adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) from the pituitary which in turn promotes the release of corticosteroids from the adrenal cortex (21). These stress hormones have a wide variety of effects on growth, development, and the immune system which will be described below.

7

In humans, stress can manifest itself in various ways based on its duration. Acute stress, dubbed the *flight or fight response* or positive stress, occurs when a perceived threat or challenge requires a small period of time to adapt, like an immediate threat of an exam (22). This stress leads to the immediate activation of the HPA axis and sympathetic nervous system. As explained above, both of these mechanisms allow stress, detected by the brain, to alter physiological function throughout the body. This leads to beneficial effects on the individual (23). The sympathetic nervous system acts to prepare the body physically to react to the stressor but the HPA axis acts on the immune/inflammatory response by depressing the responses as soon as they begin to prevent them from proceeding unchecked.

These effects are opposite to those of chronic stressors where the presence of long term stress maintains the output of stress molecules via the HPA axis and sympathetic stimulation. Over a long period of time this may lead to a state of exhaustion (22). Many receptors for the molecules, especially those involved in negative feedback mechanisms of corticosteroid release become desensitized, thus leading to high levels of stress molecules in the body. The reference to stress in clinical studies usually refers to chronic psychological stress. These types of stress include reduced social status, death of a friend or family member, loss of employment, long term anxiety, and depression.

V. Effects of Stress on the Immune System

Stress has a variety of immunomodulatory effects, both positive and negative. The literature demonstrates that psychological stress may influence inflammatory and immune cell trafficking, cell proliferation, and cell function including cytokine and inflammatory mediator production (24). Stress can modulate these responses through the nervous system via connections between autonomic nerves and the immune system by the release of hormones and neuropeptides that can interact with immune cells (25).

Acute stress induces an adrenal hormone-mediated redistribution of immune cells from the blood to other compartments of the immune system (24). Immune cells in these cases redistribute to the skin where they may enhance skin immune function (26, 27), partly mediated by IFN- γ (28). Similarly, short exposures to stressful experimental tasks have been shown to induce suppression of T-cell mitogenesis and increase the number of circulating CD8+ and natural killer cells (29, 30). These effects appear to be mediated by the autonomic nervous system (31) and are associated with alterations in the production of IL-1 β , IL-2 and IFN- γ (32, 33).

Although acute stress augments many aspects of the immune response, it almost counter-intuitively has been shown to inhibit other aspects of the immune response. In humans for example, stress induced by examinations can down regulate T-cell function and alter cytokine levels (17). This stress leads to a shift in the immune response away from an anti-bacterial T_H1 response towards an allergic T_H2 response (34). In contrast to the effect of acute stress, which generally augments immune responses, chronic stress seems to depress the migration of immune cells from the blood (35) an effect that correlates with the attenuation of responsiveness to corticosteroids. Although the HPA axis is active in both acute and chronic stress, the temporal nature of the stress response induces opposite effects in chronic stress as compared to acute stress. These differences may be due to the differing mechanisms that take place with regard to acute and chronic stress states, as well as exhaustion of body resources that occurs as the body attempts to remain in a constant state of "fight or flight" as it attempts to cope with repeated or chronic stressors. Also, the chronic excitation of the HPA axis inhibits the expression of corticosteroid receptors in the brain that result in increased corticosteroid levels (21).

In humans, chronic stress plays an important role in disease, usually resulting in exacerbation of symptoms, primarily in inflammatory diseases. Mental stress, anxiety, and anger are positively correlated with cardiac ischemia (36), periodontal disease (37), Inflammatory Bowel Disease (IBD) (38-40), and it is hypothesized to play major roles in autoimmune diseases such as Graves' disease, multiple sclerosis, rheumatoid arthritis, and others (41-44). Also, patients with conditions believed to be affected by stress, such as atopic dermatitis, are more sensitive to stress-induced immune system dysfunction than normal individuals (45). Chronic stress also promotes lymphocyte apoptosis via a mechanism independent of the HPA axis (46).

10

Working knowledge into the functions of the HPA axis, the primary mechanism whereby the effects of stress are carried throughout the body, has greatly increased in the last few decades. In addition with increasing knowledge of the sympathetic nervous system, stress has begun to be recognized as a fundamental physiological process that regularly influences well being and disease states.

VI. Human Studies Relating Stress and Asthma

There are innate problems with studying the effects of stress on human asthma in experimental settings. It is difficult to impart chronic clinical stresses on human subjects, and so good evidence relating the effects of stress and asthma are relatively sparse. However, there are observational and epidemiological studies that have been conducted that have looked at the relationship between stress and asthma.

a) Effects of Suggestion and Hypnosis on Asthma

Many early studies examined the link between the nervous system and asthma using suggestion (hypnotic or conscious) and described its effects on asthma symptoms. A review by Isenberg *et al.* (10) asserts that 35% to 40% of asthmatics develop bronchoconstriction following relevant suggestion or following other stressful stimuli. This effect is greater and more consistent in asthmatics, although even non-asthmatic individuals develop bronchoconstriction as a result of suggestion. Pastorello *et al.* used suggestion to indicate that a saline solution was a bronchodilator or bronchoconstrictor but found no significant changes in respiratory measures (47). In contrast, a study in elderly male patients showed that the recollection of an asthma attack either consciously or through hypnotism was sufficient to cause a significant rise in minute ventilation (48). In some of these studies the effect of suggestion in normal controls was not studied. Despite this important criticism, a number of studies show an increase in airway resistance and reduction in forced expiratory volume following hypnotism and suggestion of anger, fear, and recollection of asthma in adults (49, 50) and children (51).

b) Observational Studies Relating Stress and Asthma

Long term observational studies in asthmatic patients tend to show stress induced effects similar to the suggestion studies above. In one set of studies (52, 53), Sandberg *et al.* followed a large cohort of asthmatic children over 18 months using a diary system to record positive and negative events, and showed a significant correlation between stressors and the development of asthma exacerbations. The first study concluded that severe acute stresses in the absence of chronic stress increased the risk of an asthma attack significantly between 2-6 weeks after the event. However in children with chronic stress, an acute severe stress could precipitate an increased risk of asthma attack within the first 2 weeks. Another study conducted by Smyth *et al.* also found an association between stress and changed moods with lower peak expiratory volumes in asthmatic patients (9). Other studies have associated psychological distress in children with asthma that is more difficult to manage (14), with more frequent and lengthier admissions to the hospital (15), and functional disability (16). One

of these studies was also able to correlate the length and number of hospitalizations with anxiety, stigma of being asthmatic, neuroticism, and hostility (15). Similar findings linking psychological morbidity to asthma mortality in children have been conducted in Australia (13), the US (12), and in adults in England (54). All of these studies show that stress plays a role in the development of symptoms of chronic asthma and on the probability, number, and severity of asthma exacerbations. In addition, asthma induces stress and negative emotional responses, which some studies have correlated with further deterioration of asthma (55). To summarize, most long term observational studies show strong harmful effects of clinical stress on asthma.

c) Experimental Stress on Human Asthma

So, is asthma induced by stress, or does stress worsen asthma symptoms? A third form of studies used to address this question involved inducing short term stress in an individual. Asthmatics that were stressed with a method of forced oscillation had significantly higher airway impedance as compared to controls (56). Other methods of inducing stress, via an examination or computer puzzle test, have also been used. Adolescents with asthma undertaking a stressful computer puzzle test have increased breathlessness (57). Asthmatic students respond to allergen challenge with increased airway inflammation during stressful examination periods compared to low stress periods (58).

Other studies are less conclusive. One study found no significant relationship between daily life stress and serum IgE levels or bronchial hyperresponsiveness (59). Studies have shown that stress-induced changes in physiological parameters of breathing may be similar in asthmatic and nonasthmatic children, but these changes may have higher clinical significance in asthmatics due to their higher baseline airway resistance (60). Such changes may be the result of differences in coping behavior, as passive stressful tasks like watching videos of bloody surgeries or other stress inducing events cause increased airway resistance in asthmatics, whereas active stressful tasks like arithmetic do not have this effect (49). Similarly, relieving stress by writing about stressful experiences, a task that helps to improve coping, improves a number of physiological parameters of asthma for long periods (61).

d) Other Explanations for the Interaction between Stress and Asthma

Explanations for the purported enhancement of asthmatic symptoms by stress, which do not involve direct alteration of airway physiology or inflammation, have also been suggested. Stress can change an asthmatic's perception of breathlessness and lead them to believe that their condition is deteriorating despite an absence of changes in physiologic parameters of breathing (57). Additionally, stress might affect self-management strategies and adherence to treatment plans and, therefore can lead to deterioration of asthma control during periods of stress. It is also commonly believed that asthma can induce stress in patients, although one study demonstrated that in most patients, asthma exacerbations do not provoke a physiological stress response (62). These are possible explanations for the observation of Rimington *et al.* (63) that increases in "Hospital Anxiety and Depression" scores lead to scores of symptom measurement above what is expected by lung function and other

objective measurements. Finally, psychological stress correlates with an increased risk of acute respiratory infections (64, 65), an important trigger of asthma exacerbations. Although the above explanations are possible, abundant epidemiological evidence suggests that the regulatory mechanisms affected by stress are more complicated than previously supposed, and directly affect the pathophysiology of the asthmatic response.

Overall, the consensus has emerged that stressful situations and events affect the severity of asthma. Observational, hypnotic, and experimental stress studies all show that the induction of stress in a clinical setting leads to changes in physiological parameters in asthmatics. What is not clear is if this increased severity of asthma is the direct result of increased inflammation during high stress states or results from other effects of the nervous or endocrine systems directly on pulmonary physiology. Liu *et al.* (58) showed that stressed individuals can develop higher degrees of inflammation but did not show any baseline differences between high and low stress states.

Several other important questions also remain. Many of the studies seem to identify only a subpopulation that is more greatly affected by stressors than others. Is this a result of the cumulative effect of stress, or do genetic or environmental aspects make certain individuals more prone to the effects of stress? Does stress only exacerbate existing disease, or is it also responsible for the initial development of atopy in the individual? Our ability to answer these questions and determine the mechanisms of the effects of stress on asthma in humans is limited. To understand the effect of stress on asthma and to discern the mechanisms involved, it is vital to use animal models.

VII. Animal Models to Study the Relationship between Stress and Asthma

Human studies have established the association between stress and immune function. Since human studies are not often suitable to identify the mechanism of these interactions, much of the evidence regarding the pathways of the effects of stress on asthma comes from animal models. Using animal models, the level and type of stress can be controlled and quantified and other interventions can be used to define the pathways. As seen in some human studies, animal models of stress can utilize short term stressors and chronic or repeated stressors that may have different effects on allergic inflammation.

a) Short Term Stress

Research has provided insight into the effects of acute stress on allergic inflammation. Our group, using a Balb/c mouse model of allergic airway inflammation and restraint stress for 1 hour per day for 3 consecutive days, showed a significant reduction of inflammatory cells in bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL), but increased levels of IL-6, IL-9, IL-13, and no change in IL-10 and IFN- γ levels (66). The use of a specific corticosteroid type II receptor antagonist, RU486, reversed these BAL changes (66). Thus in this short term stress model, elevated levels of corticosteroids in stressed animals may result in a reduction of inflammatory cell infiltration in the airways and may alter cytokine levels in BAL. The importance of endogenous corticosteroids in the mouse model of asthma is also supported by the fact that CRH deficient mice develop increased

airway inflammation and elevated IL-4, 5, 13, RANTES, IFN- γ , and eotaxin levels in BAL after chicken egg ovalbumin (OVA) sensitization and challenge compared to normal controls (67). This effect is believed to be the result of low corticosteroid and catecholamine production from the adrenal gland because of the absence of the stimulus for their release.

Similar to our study, an elevation in corticosteroids was also seen in a rat model of water-avoidance stress. This was associated with increased tracheal epithelial short-circuit activity and an elevated response to CRH (68). Thus stress may induce inflammatory changes that affect asthma, but also affects physiological changes in the airways that may further contribute to asthma. Another physiological change can be seen in guinea pigs where injection of CRH, which not only is a stress hormone but also an indirect stimulator of corticosteroid release, reduces OVA-induced plasma extravation in airways via the inhibition of tachykinin release from primary sensory nerves (69).

These studies with different animal models show that short term stress results in the activation of CRH and corticosteroid release, which reduces inflammation and plasma extravation, and that this mechanism may involve the inhibition of tachykinin release and physiological changes in the tracheal epithelium. These observations helped initiate research into the important role that tachykinins play in airway inflammation, mast cell activation, cytokine secretion, bronchial hyperresponsiveness, and mucoid secretion (70-72). Thus the evidence obtained in animal models demonstrates beneficial effects of acute stress on inflammation and plasma extravation in asthma.

17

b) Long Term Stress

In contrast to short term stress, chronic or repeated stress induces the reverse phenotype with regard to inflammation in animal models of asthma. Extending the 1 hour daily restraint stress from 3 days to a week in the mouse model described above, our group showed a significant increase in BAL accumulation of all inflammatory cell types, although there was no significant change in the cytokines tested (66). A similar result was seen using repeated sound stress for 24 hours. There were increased BAL leukocytes (especially eosinophils) and increased hyperresponsiveness of tracheal smooth muscle (25). However in contrast to our studies, Joachim et al. (25) identified increased AHR in addition to airway inflammation in stressed versus non-stressed control mice. The two studies have a number of differences that may explain the discrepancies. Joachim et al. evaluated AHR using a different technique than in our study. More importantly however was that Joachim et al. used a different strain of mice (CBA/J instead of Balb/c). Perhaps genetic differences are important for the manifestation of stress-induced or exacerbated asthma and may explain why only a subgroup of patients with asthma experience increased severity during episodes of stress (10). Investigation into possible genetic markers that may responsible for these changes would be interesting. Also the stressor in this study (25) was of longer duration compared to stress in our study. This could indicate that different mediators of stress or different adaptation mechanisms depend on the stressor and may have diverse effects on asthma symptoms.

The effects of long-term stress on airway inflammation have also been replicated in a rat (73) and a guinea pig model (74). Studies in the rat model also showed an increase in allergen-induced plasma extravasation in the paw of stressed animals (73), while another study showed the opposite effect of repeated stress in plasma extravasation in the synovium (75). This discrepancy may indicate tissue specific responses to stress, or possibly the result of different stress protocols.

These animal model studies have confirmed predictions from observational studies in humans on the effects of stress on asthma. However, the main focus of future studies should be the identification of the pathways mediating the effects of stress on airway inflammation. The enhanced airway inflammation in long term stress, as opposed to depressed inflammation in short term stress models indicate that different mechanisms are at play. Our group showed that corticosteroids are not a major component in the effects of long term stress on airway inflammation, whereas they are involved in the effects of short term stress (66). Joachim *et al.* have shown that the mechanisms of the effects of long term stress likely involve the neurokinin-1 (NK-1) receptor present in human lung and submucosal glands, in addition to its presence on mast cells, lymphocytes and macrophages in rodents (74). Substance P is the primary tachykinin that acts on the NK-1 receptor. Inhibition of the latter in a sound stress model in guinea pig asthma ablates effects of long-term stress in the lung (74).

Discovering how chronic and acute stress exerts their effects on asthma is important: as thus far they are shown to employ different effects using different mechanisms. By discerning the differences in these mechanisms between effects of stress that are beneficial versus harmful to asthmatics, it may be possible to use this information to work towards therapies for the effects of stress.

VIII. Early-life Stress

Unlike stress which occurs during adult life, early life stress has the potential to cause more chronic effects that last into adulthood in contrast to the acute and chronic stressors described above. The reason for this is that unlike late life stress, early life stress has the ability to alter normal development of the nervous, immune, and endocrine systems thereby inducing permanent effects on the individual. This can lead to significant physiological and psychological changes that alter the susceptibility and progression of disease. These types of effects make early-life stress and its mechanism important to study.

a) Current Models of Early-life Stress

There are differential effects of early-life stress that depend upon the quality and duration of the stress. Due to the difficulty in carrying out this research in controlled settings in humans and the difficulty in quantifying stress early in life, animal models, especially rodent models, are commonly used to identify mechanisms. There is variation in timing, intensity, and quality among protocols for early life stress: some stresses are applied prenatally (76), whereas others are given as late as 4 weeks post-birth (77). The lack of standardization in protocols and methodologies often make it difficult to explain differences in the published literature, however these approaches may also be beneficial to elucidate the mechanism by using different protocols.

Depending on when the stress is applied, different methods of stresses are also used. Stresses applied prenatally involve direct stress of the dam, such as injections with corticosteroids or restraint stress. While these types of stress can induce strong stress responses in the fetus, it is a result of physical stress that also impacts the dam. Changes in the dam's physiology can impact development of the fetus in ways that are indirect to the stress of the fetus. Additionally, this methodology of stress looks at physical stress, not psychological stress that may be more relevant. Other stresses done later (greater than 2 weeks of age in animals) can use stresses applied to adults such as restraint stress and electroshock stress. However, these stresses may miss the time period where much of the development of the lungs, nervous, and immune system take place. Thus, in order to study the effects of early life stress, the ideal stress is one that can take place immediately after birth, but within the crucial period when the development of the pups may be altered by the stress. This would allow the greatest chance of successfully identifying changes as a result of early-life stress, without introducing other stresses from the dam that can impact results.

One of the most commonly used methodologies for early life stresses that obey these rules is maternal separation (78). This involves separating the offspring from the mother for a period of time, usually repeatedly. This is commonly done in rat and mouse pups in the first 10 - 21 days post-parturition, for as short as 15 minutes to as long as 24 hours. The wide variation of stresses employed probably results in variation of results.

b) Effects of Early Life Stress on the HPA Axis

As described above, one of the primary pathways of stress propagation to the immune system involves the HPA axis. The use of maternal separation or early-life handling has opposite effects depending on if the stress is acute or chronic in rats and mice. The differential effects are partly due to the length of the separation, as this had been shown to be proportional to the increasing levels of glucocorticoid secretion in the blood (79).

Significant changes in the development of the hippocampus, an important portion of the brain involved in memory formation, are associated with maternal separation (a minimum of 3 hours daily) (80). In clinical studies involving depression, similar effects were seen as a result of glucocorticoids (81) and HPA hyperactivity (82). This begins to explain the wealth of data of changes in psychological responses such as accentuated stress reactions, exploratory behavior, anxiety, and fear behavior in mouse models (79, 83, 84). Additionally, other neurological changes are present, for example selective suppression of TGF- α mRNA in the mouse pre-frontal cortex (85). TGF- α can act as a growth factor in the brain that may impact the psychological changes. Additionally, there are reports of alterations in reproductive behavior (86). These behavioral changes are a result of the separation, rather than a result of nutritional deficits (87). Interestingly, one aspect that makes early-life stress so potent is its ability to enhance stress reactions, including increased corticosteroid release in adult life (83). This is termed stress hypersensitivity: the organism responds to stressors more easily and more vigorously (83, 88).

However, in contrast to maternal separation, acute handling of the pups, which involves picking up and stroking the pups for up to 15 minutes, has been shown to have long lasting protective effects on the pups physiology much like acute stress in the adult (79). Unlike chronic separation, acute handling of the pups can reduce the neuroendocrine and behavioral effects of stress later in life in rats, at least up to 26 months of age (79). Additionally, acute handling can reduce age related disturbances of spatial learning and cell loss in the hippocampus, and leads to blunted corticosteroid, ACTH, and CRH release upon stress, likely due to an increase in the number of glucocorticosteroid receptors in the hippocampus and frontal lobe (79, 86). In this way, acute and chronic stresses early in life appear to be similar to the effects later in life, with chronic maternal separation inducing later life depression, anxiety, worsening stress responses, and disease, whereas acute early-life stress has the opposite effect.

c) Metabolic Effects of Early Life Stress

In addition to the psychological effects of maternal separation, there are also some changes in the consumption habits and metabolism of the pups. Maternally separated rats and their dams both increase their consumption of fluids and sucrose solutions later in life compared to unseparated ones (89). In addition to being a result of psychological trauma, the higher levels of corticosteroids induced by maternal separation can induce hyperglycemia, hyperketonemia, increased expression of gluconeogenic and fatty acid oxidation genes in the liver, and insulin resistance (90). This significantly alters the availability of necessary nutrients to support growth, and contributes to many of the physical effects induced by maternal separation.

d) The Role of the Mother

Not all of these effects from maternal separation are a direct result of the psychological stresses to the pups during the separation. In addition to the pup stress, stress of the mother likely plays an important role in causing permanent physiological changes in the pups, either through alterations in grooming behavior by the dam (87), or through transmission of maternal cytokines and hormones to the pups through milk (91), or in studies that use prenatal stress, *in utero* across the placenta.

The importance of how maternal grooming behavior can be beneficial has been indirectly demonstrated using early-life handling of pups (87). More conclusively however, other studies have shown that with a 3 hour stress period of maternal separation, the effects of separation can be partially inhibited using tactile stimulation of the pups during the separation period (88, 92-96). In mouse models, these studies of tactile stimulation confirm that corticosteroid levels, ACTH levels, and corticosteroid receptor expression revert to levels seen in unseparated mice (88). In addition to showing the importance maternal care has on the well being of the pup, this evidence suggests that the impact of maternal separation stress involves lack of maternal care, and not secondary factors such as loss of nutrition (87). The understanding of the importance of early-life handling has been adapted to clinical settings where it is now used to help
promote growth of isolated premature neonates, stimulating marked gains in weight, behavioral development, and maturation of their sympathetic-adrenal system (97). This also provides a method to revert changes in maternal separation experiments.

The dam can also influence the effects of maternal separation through hormone transmission through feeding and *in utero*. Generally, it is believed that in mothers that are stressed, the HPA axis stimulates the release of various hormones, including CRH and corticosteroids that can inhibit progesterone production. Since progesterone is required to promote a T_H2 response (and inhibit the T_H1 response) required for pregnancy, stress in the mother can inhibit T_H2 cytokines and cells (98). Across the placenta, the presence of T_H1 cytokines and hormones like TNF induce a compensatory stimulation of T_H2 cytokines and cells in the fetus, which has been confirmed in several studies in mice, rhesus monkeys, and humans (98, 99). In addition to this shift towards an allergic T_H2 phenotype in the offspring, stress also inhibits development of the immune system, as well as inhibiting T_H1 responses (98). Additionally, elevated corticosteroids during the final week of gestation can cause permanent increases in baseline corticosteroid concentration later in life (100, 101).

Since activation of the HPA axis and production of corticosteroids from the mother can induce the physiological equivalent of a stress response in the fetus, some models of early-life stress involve stressing the dam (such as providing her with foreign smells or restraint stress) (102, 103), or directly injecting her with synthetic corticosteroids (100). The negative effects of corticosteroids early in

life, inducing stress responses in the pups and leading to premature births and smaller body weights (104, 105), are among the reasons why it is not recommended to give synthetic corticosteroids like dexamethasone to young children, and pregnant or nursing mothers.

IX. Maternal Separation Effects on Disease

Maternal separation has been widely used in models of various diseases to identify the effects of early-life stress and due to the psychological effects that it can induce, in studies of depression.

a) Early-life Stress in Gut-related Diseases

Recent studies have shown that individuals with inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) have rates of depression three fold higher than the general population (106). Rat models of colitis have confirmed that early life stress can induce changes in permeability and ion secretion of gut epithelium that in turn enhance bacterial adherence to the colon (107). This results in bacterial invasion, increased neutrophil and mast cell infiltration into the mucosa, and increased vulnerability to colitis (108). Interestingly, as with models of colitis associated with stress later in life (108), CRH antagonists can inhibit changes induced by maternal separation (107). Additionally, the antidepressant desipramine given daily for 2 weeks after the separation period also inhibits these changes in a mouse model (109).

A common model of inducing gastrointestinal hemorrhage involves restraint stress in rats to stimulate gastric erosions. Rat pups separated from their mothers by being weaned at day 15 (110) become hypothermic from restraint stress given on day 30 (showing an increase in the stress response) with a five-fold increase in gastric ulcers (91, 111). Interestingly, this is seen when the separation is at day 15, but not at day 22, indicating the importance of early-life in this response.

b) Early-life Stress in Asthma

Unlike gastrointestinal disease, research into the effects of early-life stress on lung diseases is limited. However, clinical observations point towards a detrimental effect of early-life stress. Klinnert et al. (1994) studied the effects of parenting and home environment and showed surprising correlations between household stress and susceptibility to asthma in 150 families with a genetic susceptibility (112). While 5% of the children in a low stress household had asthma, this doubled in high stress families and increased five-fold in high stress families with bad parenting (112). This study implies that increasing the household stress experienced by young children can drastically increase their development of asthma. Additional to increasing susceptibility to asthma, earlylife stress also can worsen its severity. Wright et al. showed that in children 6 to 18 months of age, higher stress levels correlated with increased total IgE levels (113). Another study conducted by Wright *et al.* also showed increased caregiver stress correlated with increased wheezing in infants (114). This and other evidence has led to a call for early treatment of childhood depression because of correlations between stress and asthma severity (115). However the evidence is not unequivocal: there are many studies that have not found a relationship between stress and asthma (116).

Other allergic disorders like atopic eczema, which are associated with asthma (117), have also been shown to be differentially affected by early-life stress. In one study, maternal separation reduced the prevalence of atopic eczema by inhibiting the development of atopy (98), while other studies have shown that early-life stress may increase the prevalence of atopy (118).

No studies indicate that early-life stress is beneficial for human asthma later in life and the majority of studies with children provide evidence that early-life stress is detrimental. To better understand the role and the mechanisms that early-life stress impacts asthma, interventional studies in animals are needed. Accordingly, it is important to develop a model of early-life stress in asthma, so that we may be able to better understand what may lessen, and what may enhance the development and severity of atopy and asthma in children.

X. Early-life Development

Early-life stress may affect asthma through changes in the functionality or responsiveness of the immune system, changes in the development and innervation of the nervous system, or also anatomical changes in lung development. This is because during the crucial period of development, stress can result in changed physiology in these areas. Thus, to understand some of the mechanisms of early-life stress in asthma, it is important to first recognize some of the mechanisms underlying the effects of stress on neonatal development.

a) Immune System

The immune system undergoes a significant shift *in utero* and during earlylife that shapes a fetus' immune system throughout its life. Normally, during pregnancy, the mother develops a T_H2 skewed environment in the uterus that inhibits T_H1 cellular immune responses to prevent rejection of the fetus. As explained before, stress can alter this environment towards a T_H1 phenotype. The presence of T_H1 cytokines that are shared across the placenta induce the fetus to begin shifting to a T_H2 skewed environment. This is one of the proposed mechanisms of how maternal stress can impact immune development (119). T_H2 cytokines and cells have been found in the fetus during the third trimester of pregnancy, and remain the dominant immune phenotype for the first couple years after birth. Contact with bacteria, such as those that colonize the gut, in addition to immunological factors in the mother's milk help the immune system to mature and achieve a T_H2 / T_H1 balance (120). In mouse models, it takes about 3 weeks after birth to begin developing an appropriate immune response to *Helicobacter pylori* (121).

In mice, airway hyperresponsiveness and inflammation changes as a result of the age of initial sensitization. As this age increases, there is a gradual shift towards T_{H1} responses, marked by increasing levels of IFN- γ and reduced IL-4 and IL-10 secretion in response to airway challenge (99). This correlates with a decrease in airway hyperreactivity and inflammation in these mice over time. Thus since the immune system is under development early in life, disregulation of the immune response during this time may cause permanent changes in the development of atopy and asthma.

b) Lung Development

Traditionally, the development of the lung is divided into four main stages based on morphological characteristics (Figure 1-2). The first stage, the pseudoglandular stage, begins at about 5 weeks in gestation in the human or embryonic day (E) 9.5 in the mouse. During this stage, the bronchial and respiratory tree begins to develop and a primordial system begins to form. At about 17 weeks in the human, and E16.6 in the mouse, the canalicular stage evolves where terminal sacs and vascularization develop until 26 weeks in the human and E17.4 in the mouse. During the terminal sac stage (up to birth in the human and postnatal (P) day 5 in the mouse), terminal sacs and vascularization increase and type I and II pneumocytes begin to differentiate. In the final alveolar stage, the terminal sacs mature into alveolar ducts and alveoli. This lasts until P30 in the mouse and about 15 months after birth in the human (122, 123). In the human, this final stage is when 90% of all alveoli are formed after birth (123).

In the alveolar stage in humans and rodents, significant lung growth occurs and it is not surprising that stresses during this period of time can have severe impact on the airways. Glucocorticoids can inhibit epithelial cell division required for alveolar septation and fibroblast production (124). In addition, steroids can reduce capillary growth, which may also inhibit lung development (124). Studies in a rat model have found that dexamethasone injections of the mother for 4 days postparturition suppresses cell proliferation and impairs alveolar formation for at least the first 2 weeks of life (125). In monkey studies, dexamethasone injections in the mother for 2 weeks, 1 month before term, reduces lung capacity later in life in the offspring (126). Another study has shown maternally separated female rats have greater resting tidal volumes but attenuated hypoxic ventilatory responses, whereas males have no change in tidal volumes at rest, but respond more strongly to hypoxia than unstressed controls (127). This observation identifies a possible role of gender in the physiological effects of maternal separation stress.

Since development of the lungs and alveoli occur up to day 30 in mice or 15 months in humans (histologically), disrupting the development during this period of time may lead to chronic effects that can affect disease later in life.

Figure 1-2: Stages of Lung Development.



Although lung development in the mouse and human are similar, the timelines of the histological stages of development vary.

XI. Hypothesis and Objectives

There is evidence that early-life stress can induce permanent harmful effects on asthma later in life. Thus, it is important to develop a model to study the effects of early-life stress on asthma. Since there are mouse models of asthma, and models of early-life stress using maternal separation, we chose to use these together. In this model, mice would be stressed early in life (postnatal days 1 - 110), and then sensitized to a protein as soon as lung development is completed and the immune system is able to give an optimal response based on the literature above (Day 30). The animals would then be challenged later in life, and tested for airway inflammation, airway hyperresponsiveness, and cytokine as well as corticosteroid levels would also be determined. Additionally, lung morphometry would be conducted to determine if there are any changes in alveolar septation. Thus, we hypothesized that animals stressed early in life will have increased severity of airway hyperresponsiveness and inflammation. Additionally, the elevated corticosteroid levels in maternal separated pups (128) will result in reduced alveolar septation of the lung. To test these hypotheses, our specific objectives were:

a) Specific Objectives

 To develop a model of early-life stress and airway inflammation in mice. This involved two experiments. First, we confirmed that maternal separation (MS) stress produced measurable changes in weaning weight, a hallmark of early-life stress. Second, we confirmed that 30 day old mice can be successfully sensitized to an allergen using our protocols, and that this results in increases in airway hyperresponsiveness and eosinophilic inflammation.

- 2. To determine the effects of MS stress on a model of airway inflammation in mice. To do this, we investigated airway inflammation differential cell in the lung), airway (total and counts hyperresponsiveness, serum corticosterone levels, cytokine levels in the airways, and lung morphometry. Our hypothesis was that this stress would cause an increase in airway hyperresponsiveness and inflammation, with an increase in corticosterone levels and a shift to a T_{H2} cytokine profile. Additionally, we expected to see a reduction in alveolar septation.
- 3. To determine how quality of stress can alter airway inflammation in mice. For this, an increased severity of maternal separation stress was used, and the same outcomes were measured as in objective #2. We hypothesized that increasing the level of stress would increase airway inflammation and hyperresponsiveness.

Chapter 2: Materials and Methods

I. Animal Handling

Pregnant Balb/c mice that were timed to give birth on the same day were obtained from HSLAS (Health Sciences Laboratory Animal Services) breeding facility at the University of Alberta, on Day 14 of gestation. Locally bred mice were chosen to minimize stress due to shipping of pregnant animals. Mice were housed at one dam per cage in a VAF environment which is maintained on a 12 hour light/dark cycle (lights on from 6:00 am to 6:00 pm), and supplied with food and water *ad libitum*. All mice were housed in plastic cages with a layer of wooden chip nesting material, and a plastic tube for environmental enrichment. Dams were checked daily until birth of pups, usually between Day 19 – 20 of gestation. All experiments and procedures described were approved by the University of Alberta Animal Care Committee in accordance with the guidelines of the Canadian Council on Animal Care.

a) Maternal Separation

At birth, litters (with dams) were randomly assigned to one of two groups: Maternal Separation (MS) or unhandled controls (CON). MS dams were removed from their cages for 3 hours daily for the first 10 days after birth (day 1–10). The separation was done between 1:00 pm and 4:00 pm. MS was performed at the same time each day to ensure that diurnal cycles, which fluctuate based upon time of day, do not impact results. During separation the dams were placed individually in separate, clean cages with water and food *ad libitum*. These cages were placed in a separate room away from their pups for the duration of the separation. The original cages with the pups were placed on a circulating water heating pad maintained at a constant 38°C. CON animals (both dams and pups) were undisturbed during this period. For consistency between experiments and to minimize stress from handling, all cages were changed only on day 10 after birth immediately after the final MS. CON animals were also only changed on day 10.

b) Enhanced Maternal Separation

A different maternal separation protocol (called MS+) was used for certain experiments. This protocol involved MS dams being removed from their cages for a daily period of 3 hours for the first 10 days after birth (day 1–10). During the separation, they were housed in separate, clean cages with water and food *ad libitum*. It was noted that if the pups were moved as a group, they often became active whereas if the pups were moved one pup at a time from one cage to another, they usually remained docile. Accordingly, the second method was chosen to minimize disruption. So the pups were individually removed from their home cage and placed together into a separate clean cage on a circulating water heating pad maintained at 38°C for the duration of the separation. After the 3 hour period was complete, the pups were returned individually into their home cage nest, followed by the return of the dam immediately afterwards. As above, all cages were changed on day 10.

c) Weaning

Weaning was done by animal facility staff when the pups were 21 days old. All mice were weighed, sexed, and randomly assigned to cages within their MS, MS+, or CON group. Mice were housed at a density of 5 per cage in sex segregated rooms. From this point onwards, all animals were checked and their cages were opened for ventilation daily. Animals received food and water *ad libitum*, and cages were changed weekly.

d) Immunization and Airway Challenge with an Antigen

Since lung development is histologically complete as of Day 30, Day 31 was used as the start date for immunization. On days 31 and 36, animals were sensitized via intra-peritoneal (IP) injection of chicken egg ovalbumin (OVA; 10 μ g) and Al(OH)₃ (Alum; 2 mg) suspended in 500 μ l of 0.9% saline. On days 42 and 44, mice were challenged intranasally with either 50 μ g OVA in 25 μ l of 0.9% saline or 25 μ l of saline as a negative control. This was done by first anaesthetizing the animals IP with 7.5% ketamine (100 mg/ml) and 2.5% acepromazine (10 mg/ml) in a total volume of 200 μ l 0.9% saline.



Figure 2-1: Protocol for Maternal Separation, Immunization, and Allergen Challenge.

During day 1 - 10 after birth, "stress" group moms are removed from their pups for 3 hours daily. Unstressed controls are left untouched. All animals (stress group and unstressed controls) are weaned at day 21. OVA and Aluminum hydroxide (alum) sensitization by IP injection occurred at day 31 and 36. Intranasal challenges with OVA or saline occurred at day 42 and 44. Animals were sacrificed at day 45 after measurement of airway hyperresponsiveness.

II. Outcomes

a) Airway Hyperresponsiveness

On day 45 (the day after the final challenge with OVA or Saline (SAL)), airway hyperresponsiveness was determined using the BUXCO whole body plethysmography (WBP) (Buxco Electronics, NY, USA) system that calculates a dimensionless variable Penh (enhanced Pause, Figure 2-2) (129).

In Balb/c mice, Penh correlates strongly with airway resistance in OVA sensitization-challenge models and changes in Penh are good markers for AHR (130). Additionally, this methodology allows for relatively free movement of the mice in the chambers, which likely reduces stress compared to restraint based methods. Increasing doses of methacholine (0 - 32 mg/ml) were nebulized into the closed chamber system with the mice inside, and a dose-response curve of methacholine on Penh was generated. Prior to starting the experiment, the BUXCO chambers (where the mice are placed) were flushed for 30 minutes with saline to remove any traces of methacholine in the system. Additionally, prior to each dose of methacholine, a 10 minute period of nebulized saline was used to allow Penh values of the mice to return to baseline values.



$$Penh = \frac{PEF}{PIF} \times \left(\frac{Te}{Rt} - 1\right)$$

Figure 2-2: Enhanced Pause.

Penh is enhanced pause, **PIF** is the peak inspiratory volume, **PEF** is the peak expiratory volume, Te is the expiration time, and Rt is the time to expire 65% of total breath volume. The above diagram is an approximation of data obtained through the BUXCO whole body plethysmography system during a single breath recorded by pressure electrodes attached to a closed chamber where the animal resides.

b) Airway Inflammation

Twenty-four hours after the last allergen challenge (Figure 2-1) mice were euthanized with an overdose of 50% v/v ketamine (100 mg/ml) and 50% rompin v/v (20 mg/ml). After cardiac puncture to remove blood and ensure death of each mouse, the trachea was exposed via dissection and was catheterized using a polyethylene tube attached to a 21 gauge needle. Bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) was performed using 5 aliquots of 0.8 ml and 1 aliquot of 1.0 ml totaling 5 ml of cold sterile PBS (137 mM NaCl, 3.6 mM KCl, 2.0 mM KH₂PO₄, 8.1 mM Na₂HPO₄, 897 µM CaCl₂, 491 µM MgCl₂, pH 7.2). Once the BAL fluid was collected, the cells were spun down at 300 x g for 15 minutes and 1.0 ml of BAL supernatant is saved for cytokine analysis. The cells were washed with PBS, spun again at 300 x g, and resuspended into a final volume of 1.0 ml of PBS. The total numbers of viable cells were determined by staining with trypan blue and counting using a hemocytometer. Slides were prepared from these cells using a Cytospin (Thermo Shandon, PA, USA) and stained using DiffQuick stain (Biochemical Sciences, NJ, USA) that fixed the cells and stained them to allow for identification based on morphological characteristics (131). Differential cell counts were performed by counting 100 cells per slide, one slide per BAL sample. In these cell counts alveolar macrophages, lymphocytes, neutrophils, and eosinophils are counted based on morphology.

c) BAL Cytokine Determinations

IL-4, 5, 6, 9, 13 and IFN- γ from BAL fluid were analyzed by Dr. John Gordon (Department of Veterinary Microbiology, University of Saskatchewan) using commercially available ELISA kits (BD Biosciences, San Jose, United States) (66, 132) which have a detection sensitivity of 2 – 5 pg/ml.

d) Determining Corticosterone Concentrations

To determine corticosterone concentrations, serum was first extracted from blood collected by cardiac puncture on Day 45, and spun down at 8000 x g for 10 minutes. The collected serum was used in a Radioimmunosorbent assay (MP Biomedicals, Solon, United States).

e) Determining OVA Specific IgE concentrations

OVA-specific IgE levels were determined by Dr. John Gordon (Department of Veterinary Microbiology, University of Saskatchewan) from the same serum samples as the corticosterone assays above. The assay involved coating 96-well plates with anti-IgE, then a blocking solution of Phosphate buffered saline with 10% fetal calf serum. This was followed by adding biotinylated OVA and the serum samples. After a 90min incubation, streptavidin-horse radish peroxidase (HRP) was added and incubated for 30min. 2-2'-azino-di[3-ethyl-benzthiazoline sulfonate], the substrate for HRP was added and absorbance was determined by a plate reader at 405 nm.

f) Lung Morphometry

On day 30, some MS and CON animals were euthanized by an intraperitoneal overdose of 200 μ l of a 50% v/v ketamine (100 mg/ml) and rompin (20 mg/ml) solution. Dissection of the abdomen was carried out to puncture the diaphragm to deflate the lungs and sever the hepatic veins to drain blood. Using catheterization as described for BAL, a tube was inserted into the trachea, and a suture used to form a tight seal. The lungs were filled with 10% formalin under 25 cm H_2O pressure maintained for 5 minutes to allow fixation. The trachea was tied off, the lungs removed from the chest cavity via dissection, and then the lungs were immersed in 10% formalin for at least 24 hours (maximum 36 hours). Afterwards, the left lobe of the lung was removed, embedded in paraffin, sectioned, and stained with hematoxylin & eosin staining. A G4 Macintosh computer preloaded with Adobe Photoshop CS (Adobe Systems, Inc.) was used to scan the sections and generate 100 random images per lung section where 156 µm lines were placed in the center of each image. The number of alveolar wall (septa) intersections per line was counted. When the length of the line was divided by the number of intersections per line, a mean linear intercept value was obtained (133).

g) Statistical Analyses

Statistical analyses were performed using the Prism 3 software suite (GraphPad Software Inc). When two groups were compared, the student's t-test was used. For comparing more than two groups, one way ANOVA was used for statistical comparisons. To compensate for inter-experimental variability, experiments involving counting total inflammatory cells were normalized. The total number of cells in each mouse was divided by the average inflammatory cells present in the CON OVA/OVA group within each individual experiment. This allowed for the standardization of each experiment to minimize variability between experiments without losing intraexperimental variability.

Additionally, two-way ANOVA was used for comparing the effects of stress on total cell inflammation taking into account different experiments. All values are reported as mean (\pm standard error); a p-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. **Chapter 3: Developing the Models**

I. Introduction

Since asthma is a disease that impacts many aspects of the physiology of an individual, it is imperative to study it holistically in a complete organism. In an effort to do that, we used a mouse model of airway inflammation and airway hyperresponsiveness that is used widely to study asthma in animals. The first goal of this project was to develop a general model of early-life stress in asthma using an animal model. Several possible models that have been used were described in the first chapter, for both the stress component and the allergen challenge component.

Maternal separation stress was chosen as it is well characterized in animal models, and is one of the best characterized models of early life stress in mice. Additionally, unlike other models of stress that occur either prenatally or several days or weeks after birth in mice, the stress as a result of maternal separation for days 1-10 occurs during the time when lung development is equivalent to late-pregnancy and the first several months of life in humans (Figure 1-2). The stress during this period of time has been shown to induce significant physical, psychological, and immunological effects which in human studies appear to lead to the increased risk and severity of asthma.

The OVA challenge model is a common and effective model in the field of asthma to induce hyperresponsiveness and inflammation in rodent airways. In essence, it involves sensitizing mice to an allergen (usually chicken egg ovalbumin, OVA) via an IP injection along with a T_H2 stimulating adjuvant. This results in a T_H2 immune response. When the animal is challenged, usually

at least a week later intranasally, an eosinophilic immune response is generated against the protein. With lung development complete by Day 30, and literature suggesting a strong T_H2 immune response against the OVA protein in mice sensitized 1 week after birth, day 31 was chosen to begin sensitization of the mice.

II. Results

a) Maternal Separation

Several studies, using maternal separation, have shown that one interesting effect is the reduction in weight of the animals (98, 134). This is believed to be a result of the stress-induced chronically increased levels of corticosterone, and the detrimental effect that the corticosteroid has on tissue growth. Accordingly, to ensure that our model of maternal separation was successful in inducing early-life stress, animals were weighed at weaning (day 21). In the sample experiment shown, weights at weaning remained significantly lower in MS group mice in comparison to CON mice in both males (p = 0.0008) and females (p = 0.024). In addition, we found that the reduction in weight remained when reweighed about 20 days later (males: p < 0.0001; females: p = 0.001; Figure 3-1). Overall, across all experiments conducted, the average drop in weight for MS mice at weaning was a significant 7.8 \pm 3.2% (3 male, 7 female experiments, Tables 4-1 and 4-2). The enhanced maternal separation (MS+) protocol that will be used in chapter 5 also noted a statistically significant drop in weaning weight (11.34 g \pm 0.19 g in CON to 10.54 g \pm 0.22 g in MS+ mice; p = 0.013; n = 19).



Figure 3-1: Representative Sample of Weights from One Experiment.

Weights were taken at weaning in males (a) and females (b). The Maternal separation group in both cases had lower weaning weights (n = 14). Additionally, weights upon sacrifice remained significantly lower in MS mice in both males (c) and females (d). One star indicates p < 0.05, two stars indicate p < 0.01, and three stars indicate p < 0.001 via student's T-test.

b) OVA-Dependent Inflammation in Young Mice

We wanted to make sure that young mice, 31 days old when sensitized, would be able to be sensitized and challenged to OVA and generate a classic immune response with airway inflammation and hyperresponsiveness. Thus, young Balb/c mice were ordered and the protocol was carried out as described, beginning the first sensitization at day 31. The outcomes that were looked at were airway hyperresponsiveness and inflammation in the BAL fluid. As expected, the mice that were challenged with OVA experienced an influx of eosinophils (p < 0.01) and an increase in airway responsiveness (p < 0.05) (Figure 3-2).



Figure 3-2: Airway Hyperresponsiveness and Inflammation in BAL Fluid in 45 Day Old OVA Sensitized and Challenged Mice.

Penh (a) and total BAL cell numbers (b) in mice sensitized to OVA and challenged with OVA or SAL. Penh increased as a result of allergen challenge due to a methacholine challenge (p < 0.05, n = 4, ANOVA). Also, there was an increase in eosinophils that entered the BAL fluid (p < 0.01, n = 4, ANOVA) as a result of OVA challenge.

Chapter 4: The Effect of Maternal Separation on Airway Inflammation in Mice

I. Introduction

In an effort to study asthma in the complete organism, we used a mouse model of airway inflammation and airway hyperresponsiveness that is used widely to study asthma in animals. We sensitized mice to OVA in the presence of a T_H2 adjuvant, aluminum hydroxide, and challenged with the same allergen intranasally. This produces eosinophilic airway inflammation, airway hyperresponsiveness, and in long term experiments airway remodeling, which are all characteristics of chronic asthma in humans.

To look at how early-life stress can impact asthma, we used maternal separation from the pups for 3 hours / day to investigate how early-life stress can impact the psychology and physiology of rodents. As explained above, the maternal separation stress period (birth to day 10) for mouse lung development correlates with similar development that occurs in late pregnancy to the first few months after birth in the human (122, 123). Since mouse lung development is complete at day 30 (122) and allergen sensitization can begin even earlier (99), using mice in maternal separation allows us to develop a model that may mimic the effects of early-life stress in human asthma.

First, we looked at the effects of stress on lung morphometry by looking at mean linear intercept, a measure of alveolar septation in the lung. We then studied the effects of the MS protocol on airway inflammatory cells, airway hyperresponsiveness, corticosterone levels in the blood, and cytokine levels.

II. Results

a) Lung morphometry

In order to determine if the MS protocol alters development of the lung, we first decided to look at any effects to alveolar structure. Thus morphometry was done. Thirty day old mice, 4 males and 5 females in each group, were euthanized and their lungs were fixed. Sections were stained using hematoxylin and eosin, and alveolar septation was determined using mean linear intercept (MLI) via a semi automated method (135). Although there appeared to be a slight increase in MLI in MS mice, it was not statistically different (Figure 4-1).



Figure 4-1: Effect of Maternal Separation on Mean Linear Intercept.

Lung morphometry was determined using mean linear intercept (μ m). Bars represent mean values \pm SE (n = 9). Although there is a trend towards a higher MLI in MS mice, the difference was not statistically significant using a student's T-test.

b) Airway Hyperresponsiveness

One of the primary measures used in this mouse model is airway reactivity, or hyperresponsiveness (AHR). This is a measure of the airway smooth muscle sensitivity in response to a bronchoconstrictor. Humans with asthma have greater sensitivity to bronchoconstriction agents compared to normal individuals, hence they are hyperresponsive. Twenty-four hours after the second allergen challenge (Figure 2-1), AHR was determined using whole body-plethysmography (WBP). In short, saline (SAL) or chicken egg ovalbumin (OVA) challenged animals were placed inside closed chambers while increasing doses of aerosolized methacholine were pumped into the chambers. Changes in the breathing of the animals detected by a transducer were converted into a dimensionless outcome measure, enhanced pause (Penh).

Both male and female control (CON) animals sensitized and challenged with OVA showed a significant increase in Penh in comparison to SAL challenged animals (p = 0.0075 in males, p = 0.0006 in females; Figure 4-2). The pattern of increased Penh in OVA sensitized and challenged animals was also seen in the maternally separated (MS) animals (p = 0.0030 in males, p = 0.0048in females; Figure 4-2). However, there were no statistical differences between MS and CON animals within each stress group. Also, at 0 mg/ml of methacholine, the Penh between all groups were similar, indicating that OVA challenge did not influence baseline airway tone.



Figure 4-2: The Effect of Early-life Stress on Airway Hyperresponsiveness in MS and CON mice sensitized with OVA and challenged with OVA or SAL.

Penh response of male (a) and female (b) Balb/c mice to increasing levels of methacholine challenge in MS and CON mice. Mice were sensitized with OVA and challenged with OVA or SAL. Each point represents the mean \pm SE (n = 15). Two stars indicate a statistical difference of p < 0.01, three stars indicate p < 0.001.

c) Airway Inflammation

Another characteristic of this mouse asthma model is the influx of inflammatory cells, especially eosinophils, into the airways. Immediately after determining AHR, mice were euthanized and bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) was performed to obtain cells from the airways. Since there was variability in the total numbers of cells obtained between experiments, the numbers of cells were normalized to the average number of cells obtained in the CON OVA sensitized and challenged mice. Thus the average CON OVA was set to 100% (Tables 4-1 and 4-2).

OVA sensitized, SAL challenged controls were used as comparisons to the OVA sensitized and challenged mice. In all cases, the numbers of cells in OVA sensitized and challenged animals were significantly higher than SAL challenged animals (Tables 4-1 and 4-2). However, in MS males sensitized and challenged with OVA, the total number of cells recovered was 58% (\pm 11%) of the control values, whereas in females cell recovery was 67% (\pm 7%) of the number of cells in control animals (Figure 4-3). Thus there were significantly less cells in BAL in both males (p = 0.012) and females (p = 0.015) that had experienced MS as pups compared to CON. Additionally, two-way ANOVA analysis was performed using the total BAL cell numbers (Tables 4-1 and 4-2) which additionally accounted for variations in cell numbers as a result of the date of each experiment. With this statistical analysis, significant reductions in cell numbers were also found in MS males (p = 0.0008) and females (p = 0.0082).

	CON OVA/OVA	MS OVA/OVA	CON OVA/SAL	MS OVA/SAL	CON OVA/OVA (%)	MS OVA/OVA (%)	CON OVA/SAL (%)	MS OVA/SAL (%)
Experiment #1	280,000	145,000	25,000	10,000	92.8%	48.1%	8.3%	3.3%
	200,000	300,000	80,000	40,000	66.3%	99.5%	26.5%	13.3%
	425,000	440,000	70,000	10,000	1 4 0. 9 %	145.9%	23.2%	3.3%
Mean	301,667	295,000	58,333	20,000	100.0%	97.8%	19.3%	6.6%
SE	65,849	85,196	16,915	10,000	21.8%	28.2%	5.6%	3.3%
Experiment #2	470,000	295,000	85,000	70,000	68.5%	43.0%	12.4%	10.2%
	635,000	510,000	30,000	55,000	92.5%	74.3%	4.4%	8.0%
	955,000	70,000	135,000	55,000	139.1%	10.2%	19.7%	8.0%
Mean	686,667	291,667	83,333	60,000	100.0%	42.5%	12.1%	8.7%
SE	142,371	127,028	30,322	5,000	20.7%	18.5%	4.4%	0.7%
Experiment #3	115,000	80,000	35,000	35,000	49.5%	34.5%	15.1%	15.1%
	115,000	45,000	25,000	50,000	49.5%	1 9.4%	10.8%	21.5%
	350,000	90,000	20,000	25,000	150.8%	38.8%	8.6%	10.8%
	315,000	170,000	20,000	55,000	135.7%	73.2%	8.6%	23.7%
	320,000	200,000	15,000	30,000	137.9%	86.2%	6.5%	12.9%
	195,000	80,000	20,000	30,000	84.0%	34.5%	8.6%	12.9%
	215,000		50,000	35,000	92.6%		21.5%	15.1%
Mean	232,143	110,833	26,429	37,143	100.0%	47.7%	11.4%	16.0%
SE	37,031	24,577	4,592	4,206	18.8%	<u>10.6%</u>	2.0%	1.8%
OVERALL	252.077	202.000	40.000	20.400	400.00	50.0%	40.40	40.000
MEAN	353,077	202,083	46,923	38,462	100.0%	58.9%	13.4%	12.2%
OVERALL SE	69,015	44,246	9,994	5,012	10.2%	11.2%	7.1%	6.0%

Table 4-1: BAL Cell Numbers of Individual Male Balb/c mice

Total cell counts in BAL from MS and CON Males. Each value represents BAL from a single mouse, with means and standard error (SE) provided for each individual experiment conducted. Overall mean and standard error are for all mice in each column. Percentages are in reference to the average CON OVA/OVA cell number in each experiment.

abic 4-2. D.	SAL Cell Numbers of Individual			Female Balb/c mice				
	CON OVA/OVA	MS OVA/OVA	CON OVA/SAL	MS OVA/SAL	CON OVA/OVA (%)	MS OVA/OVA (%)	CON OVA/SAL (%)	MS OVA/SAL (%)
Experiment #1	1,010,000	205,000	25,000	25,000	270.5%	54.9%	6.7%	6.7%
	180,000	475,000	45,000	35,000	48.2%	127.2%	12.1%	9.4%
	185,000	275,000	45,000	70,000	49.6%	73.7%	12.1%	18.8%
	335,000	145,000	45,000	25,000	89.7%	38.8%	12.1%	6.7%
	290,000	150,000	35,000	25,000	77.7%	40.2%	9.4%	6.7%
	240,000	475,000	25,000	75,000	64.3%	127.2%	6.7%	20.1%
Mean	373,333	287,500	36,667	42,500	100.0%	77.0%	9.8%	11.4%
SE	129,664	62,313	4,014	9,639	34.7%	16.7%	1.1%	2.6%
Experiment #2	185,000	105,000	85,000	85,000	89.2%	50.6%	41.0%	41.0%
	230,000	405.000			110.8%			
Mean	207,500	105,000	85,000	85,000	100.0%	50.6%	41.0%	41.0%
SE	22,500	N/A	N/A	N/A	10.8%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Experiment #3	1,520,000	655,000	220,000	60,000	107.7%	46.4%	15.6%	4.3%
	1,160,000	955,000	345,000	200,000	82.2%	67.7%	24.4%	14.2%
	1,555,000	1,010,000	355,000	175,000	110.2%	71.6%	25.2%	12.4%
Mean	1,411,667	873,333	306,667	145,000	100.0%	61.9%	21.7%	10.3%
SE	126,238	110,315	43,429	43,108	8.9%	7.8%	3.1%	3.1%
Experiment #4	895,000	345,000	90,000	80,000	113.3%	43.7%	11.4%	10.1%
	620,000	245,000	100,000	30,000	78.5%	31.0%	12.7%	3.8%
	855,000			295,000	108.2%			37.3%
Mean	790,000	295,000	95,000	135,000	100.0%	37.3%	12.0%	17.1%
SE	85,781	50,000	5,000	81,292	10.9%	6.3%	0.6%	10.3%
Experiment #5	155,000	85,000	10,000	15,000	54.8%	30.1%	3.5%	5.3%
	220,000	205,000	30,000	5,000	77.8%	72.5%	10.6%	1.8%
	75,000	275,000	15,000	75,000	26.5%	97.2%	5.3%	26.5%
	130,000	445,000	20,000	55,000	46.0%	157.3%	7.1%	19.4%
	635,000	310,000	20,000	40,000	224.5%	109.6%	7.1%	14.1%
	565,000	95,000	60,000	55,000	199.8%	33.6%	21.2%	19.4%
	200,000		10,000	20,000	70.7%		3.5%	7.1%
Mean	282,857	235,833	23,571	37,857	100.0%	83.4%	8.3%	13.4%
SE	84,140	56,072	6,611	9,627	34.7%	19.8%	2.3%	3.4%
Experiment #6	350,000	380,000	15,000	35,000	111.1%	120.6%	4.8%	11.1%
	135,000	225,000	35,000	10,000	42.9%	71.4%	11.1%	3.2%
	,		,	,				
	605,000	115,000	20.000	15.000	192.1%	36.5%	6.4%	4.8%
	605,000 170,000	115,000 210,000	20,000 35,000	15,000 25,000	192.1% 54.0%	36.5% 66.7%	6.4% 11.1%	4.8% 7.9%
Mean	170,000	115,000 210,000 232,500	20,000 35,000 26,250	25,000	54.0%	66.7%	11.1%	7.9%
	170,000 315,000	210,000 232,500	35,000 26,250	25,000 21,250	54.0% 100.0%	66.7% 73.8%	11.1% 8.3%	7.9% 6.8%
SE	170,000 315,000 107,529	210,000 232,500 54,867	35,000 26,250 5,154	25,000 21,250 5,543	54.0% 100.0% 34.1%	66.7% 73.8% 17.4%	11.1% 8.3% 1.6%	7.9% 6.8% 1.8%
SE	170,000 315,000 107,529 90,000	210,000 232,500 54,867 80,000	35,000 26,250 5,154 15,000	25,000 21,250 5,543 15,000	54.0% 100.0% 34.1% 46.2%	66.7% 73.8% 17.4% 41.0%	11.1% 8.3% 1.6% 7.7%	7.9% 6.8% 1.8% 7.7%
SE	170,000 315,000 107,529 90,000 295,000	210,000 232,500 54,867 80,000 120,000	35,000 26,250 5,154	25,000 21,250 5,543	54.0% 100.0% 34.1% 46.2% 151.3%	66.7% 73.8% 17.4% 41.0% 61.5%	11.1% 8.3% 1.6%	7.9% 6.8% 1.8%
SE	170,000 315,000 107,529 90,000 295,000 220,000	210,000 232,500 54,867 80,000 120,000 90,000	35,000 26,250 5,154 15,000	25,000 21,250 5,543 15,000	54.0% 100.0% 34.1% 46.2% 151.3% 112.8%	66.7% 73.8% 17.4% 41.0% 61.5% 46.2%	11.1% 8.3% 1.6% 7.7%	7.9% 6.8% 1.8% 7.7%
SE Experiment #7	170,000 315,000 107,529 90,000 295,000 220,000 175,000	210,000 232,500 54,867 80,000 120,000 90,000 65,000	35,000 26,250 5,154 15,000 45,000	25,000 21,250 5,543 15,000 15,000	54.0% 100.0% 34.1% 46.2% 151.3% 112.8% 89.7%	66.7% 73.8% 17.4% 41.0% 61.5% 46.2% 33.3%	11.1% 8.3% 1.6% 7.7% 23.1%	7.9% 6.8% 1.8% 7.7% 7.7%
SE Experiment #7 Mean	170,000 315,000 107,529 90,000 295,000 220,000 175,000 195,000	210,000 232,500 54,867 80,000 120,000 90,000 65,000 88,750	35,000 26,250 5,154 15,000 45,000 30,000	25,000 21,250 5,543 15,000 15,000 15,000	54.0% 100.0% 34.1% 46.2% 151.3% 112.8% 89.7% 100.0%	66.7% 73.8% 17.4% 41.0% 61.5% 46.2% 33.3% 45.5%	11.1% 8.3% 1.6% 7.7% 23.1% 15.4%	7.9% 6.8% 1.8% 7.7% 7.7% 7.7%
Mean SE Experiment #7 Mean SE	170,000 315,000 107,529 90,000 295,000 220,000 175,000	210,000 232,500 54,867 80,000 120,000 90,000 65,000	35,000 26,250 5,154 15,000 45,000	25,000 21,250 5,543 15,000 15,000	54.0% 100.0% 34.1% 46.2% 151.3% 112.8% 89.7%	66.7% 73.8% 17.4% 41.0% 61.5% 46.2% 33.3%	11.1% 8.3% 1.6% 7.7% 23.1%	7.9% 6.8% 1.8% 7.7% 7.7%
SE Experiment #7 Mean	170,000 315,000 107,529 90,000 295,000 220,000 175,000 195,000	210,000 232,500 54,867 80,000 120,000 90,000 65,000 88,750	35,000 26,250 5,154 15,000 45,000 30,000	25,000 21,250 5,543 15,000 15,000 15,000	54.0% 100.0% 34.1% 46.2% 151.3% 112.8% 89.7% 100.0%	66.7% 73.8% 17.4% 41.0% 61.5% 46.2% 33.3% 45.5%	11.1% 8.3% 1.6% 7.7% 23.1% 15.4%	7.9% 6.8% 1.8% 7.7% 7.7% 7.7%

Table 4-2: BAL Cell Numbers of Individual Female Balb/c mice

(For Table 4-2) Total cell counts in BAL from MS and CON Females. Each value represents BAL from a single mouse, with means and standard error (SE) provided for each individual experiment conducted. Overall mean and standard error are for all mice in each column. Percentages are in reference to the average CON OVA/OVA cell number in each experiment.

Challenged Mouse BAL.							
Stress	Gender	Mean total cells	Standard error				
Control $(n = 13)$	Male	353,077	69,015				

202,083

457,941

297,692

44,246

77,715

49,194

Male

Female

Female

Maternal Separation (n = 12)

Maternal Separation (n = 26)

Control (n = 29)

Table 4-3: Summary of Total Inflammatory Cell Count in Sensitized and

Table 4-4: Summary of Differential Inflammatory Cell Count in BAL (male and female; n = 11 each)

Stress	Macrophages	Neutrophils	Lymphocytes	Eosinophils
Control OVA/OVA	119,478 ± 26,706	$18,361 \pm 6,345$	3,003 ± 1,371	310,364 ± 56,970
Maternal Separation OVA/OVA	102,282	14,848	3,588	224,056
	± 17,046	± 5,892	± 1,001	± 37,945
Control OVA/SAL	79,708	4,569	755	7,259
	± 15,835	± 2,222	± 318	± 1,895
Maternal Separation OVA/SAL	111,520	1,738	3,255	1,986
	± 40,362	± 475	± 3,072	± 789



Figure 4-3: The Effect of Early-life Stress on Total Cells in BAL of OVA Sensitized and Challenged Mice.

MS animals, both male (a) and female (b) showed decreased number of cells obtained from BAL 24 hours after OVA challenge compared to CON. Each bar represents the mean \pm SE (males: n = 12; females: n = 26). MS animals showed a significant (p < 0.05, one star) decrease in total BAL cells in comparison to controls in both males and females using a student's T-test.
Differential cell counts were also performed on the BAL fluid. In all cases, challenging with OVA following OVA sensitization caused a significant increase in the percentage of eosinophils, and a proportional drop in the percentage of alveolar macrophages (Figure 4-4). What was interesting however was that MS mice had a reduction in the percentage of eosinophils in comparison to control animals and a proportional increase in the percentage of macrophages in their BAL fluid as a result of OVA challenge (Figure 4-4). However, as expected, due to the reduction in total cells in the MS mice, this change in ratios resulted in little change in the total macrophages present in the BAL fluid (Table 4-4). Additionally, the absolute numbers of eosinophils showed a trend to lower numbers in MS mice (Table 4-4).

d) Cytokines and OVA-Specific IgE

The change in cell recruitment to the lungs in MS animals could be a result of changes in cytokine profile. Thus, we investigated the cytokine profile in BAL fluid. A broad range of cytokines that could potentially have impact on airway inflammation were studied, looking specifically at a potential shift in a T_H1 vs. T_H2 profile. If such alterations are present in the cytokine profile, they may explain the reduction in eosinophils in the lungs. Accordingly, ELISAs were performed on IL-4, 5, 6, 9, 13, and IFN- γ . Interestingly, there was a significant drop in IL-4 and IFN- γ levels in MS mice sensitized and challenged with OVA in comparison to similarly challenged CON mice, but no change in IL-5, 6, 9, and 13 between the same groups (Figure 4-5). Additionally, OVA-specific IgE antibody titres (measured as OD_{450}) were looked at in the serum using ELISA; however no significant differences were seen between the groups (n = 14; CON OVA/OVA: 0.234 ± 0.007, MS OVA/OVA: 0.237 ± 0.005, p = 0.784).

Figure 4-4: Differential BAL Counts of Cells in MS and CON Animals after Challenge with OVA or SAL as a Percentage of Total BAL Cells.



Bars represent the mean \pm SE percentage of cells in BAL fluid of male and female Balb/c mice (n = 11). One star indicates statistical significance with p < 0.05, and two stars p < 0.01 between CON and MS of each challenge group using ANOVA.



Figure 4-5: BAL Cytokine Levels in OVA Sensitized and Challenged MS and CON Mice.

Cytokine levels in the BAL of mice sensitized and challenged with OVA. Data are pooled with males and females. Bars represent mean values \pm SE (n = 14). One star represents a significant difference of p < 0.05 using a T-test.

e) Corticosterone

Immediately prior to BAL, a cardiac puncture was done and serum was obtained. Corticosterone levels in the serum were quantified using a radioimmunosorbant assay. The corticosterone levels were higher in mice challenged with OVA relative to the SAL controls. Additionally, there was a tendency towards higher corticosterone levels in MS OVA mice than CON OVA mice, although this increase was not statistically significant (Figure 4-6).

III. Summary

Using maternal separation for the first 10 days as a model for early-life stress, we were able to characterize its effects on several characteristics. First, we identified that this model of early-life stress does not cause significant changes to alveolar septation as measured by mean linear intercept. This implies that there were no significant structural changes in the lung, or lung development as a result of this stress. When the MS mice were sensitized and challenged with OVA, we noted significant reductions in total airway inflammation including a reduction in the percentage of eosinophils present compared to CON animals, although not in AHR. Additionally, we showed that certain cytokines, IFN- γ and IL-4 were present in reduced levels in the BAL of MS mice, although others tested remained constant. As well, levels of corticosterone, tested after 24 hours, were not significantly different in MS mice.



Figure 4-6: Corticosterone Levels in Serum in MS and CON Balb/c Mice.

Corticosterone concentration in the serum of CON and MS mice sensitized to OVA and challenged with OVA or SAL. Data are pooled for males and females. Bars represent the mean \pm SE of male and female Balb/c mice (n = 30). SAL challenged mice had statistically lower CCS levels than their OVA challenged counterparts (p = 0.043 in CON, 0.0085 in MS).

Chapter 5: The Effects of an Enhanced Model of Earlylife Stress on Airway Inflammation in Mice

I. Introduction

In the previous chapter, I described a model of maternal separation that was used to evaluate the effects of early-life stress on airway inflammation. Surprisingly, this model showed effects on airway inflammation, such as a reduction in inflammatory cells, especially eosinophils, and a reduction in some inflammatory cytokines which may be beneficial to the animal. However, these results are not consistent with much of the described effects of stress on asthma. As described above, clinical studies suggest that early-life stress has a detrimental effect on asthma. Is it possible that our model of early-life stress did not imitate stress in a fashion applicable to human disease?

The literature shows that early-life stress can induce different effects depending on the quality of the stressor. In most cases, 15 minutes of stress (acute) is considered beneficial, however 3 hours (chronic) usually leads to negative effects. To investigate what effect the quality of early-life stress might have on our allergen challenge model, we modified our maternal separation protocol. In an effort to increase the stress the pups faced, we used a graded way of increasing stress. Rather than simply removing the dam from her cage, to increase the stress, we also removed the pups into a clean cage to alter their environment. This would reduce the scent of the dam and potentially enhance stress of the maternal separation. We termed this form of stress "enhanced maternal separation" (MS+). Other groups have reported that this form of maternal separation increased corticosterone levels of the pups and ultrasonic vocalizations compared to unstressed controls, in addition to increased

behavioral sensitivity to dopaminergic agonists which indicate a more highly stressed state (102). When compared to the earlier protocol of only removing the dams from the cages, MS+ has been shown to induce more severe effects (83).

Since in the previous chapter males and females acted similarly in all the aspects tested, male and female data were pooled to increase statistical relevance in each experiment.

II. Results

a) Airway Hyperresponsiveness

AHR was determined using WBP. Similar to the results obtained in the previous chapter with MS mice, there was a significant increase in airway hyperresponsiveness as a result of challenging sensitized mice with OVA (CON: p = 0.0101, MS+: p = 0.0063, Figure 5-1) compared to SAL challenge. However, there were no significant differences with regards to hyperresponsiveness between CON and MS+ mice, as was seen with the MS mice in the previous chapter.



Figure 5-1: The Effect of Enhanced Early-life Stress on Airway Hyperresponsiveness in Balb/c Mice.

Combined Penh of male and female mice in response to increasing concentrations of methacholine. Enhanced early-life stressed (MS+) and unstressed control (CON) Balb/c mice were sensitized with OVA and challenged with OVA or SAL. Each point represents the mean \pm SE (n = 14, 7 males and 7 females). Two stars indicate a statistical difference of p < 0.01 using ANOVA.

b) Airway Inflammation

Unlike AHR, the influx of inflammatory cells in MS+ BAL showed significant deviations from that of MS mice. MS+ did not show any differences in inflammation compared to CON mice. However, in the previous chapter MS stress significantly reduced total BAL cell numbers. Thus although inflammation dropped to 60% (\pm 10%) of the CON OVA/OVA inflammation in MS mice (p < 0.05), it is 108% (\pm 23%) in MS+ mice (p < 0.05 in comparison to CON animals) (Figure 5-2). These experiments were done with n = 8 in all OVA challenged groups and n = 6 in SAL challenged groups spread over 2 experiments, one with males and one with females. Challenging with SAL, as a negative control had low levels of inflammatory cell influx relative to the OVA challenged animals. CON SAL challenged animals had 11% (\pm 6.5%), MS SAL challenged animals were at 5.4% (\pm 4.1%), and MS+ SAL was at 6.5% (\pm 2.0%). In all cases, these were statistically different from the values in OVA challenged mice (p < 0.001 for CON and MS+, p < 0.05 for MS), but not significant between each other.



Figure 5-2: The Effect of Early-life Stress and Enhanced Early-life Stress on Total BAL Cell Count.

MS animals showed decreased number of cells obtained from BAL 24 hours after OVA challenge (p < 0.05). MS+ animals showed no significant change. In each case, the SAL challenged animals had significantly less inflammation in comparison to equivalent OVA challenged mice. Each bar represents the mean \pm SE (OVA: n = 8; SAL: n = 6). One star indicates p < 0.05. Comparing OVA/SAL and OVA/OVA of each stress group, two stars indicate p < 0.01, and three stars indicate p < 0.001 using ANOVA.

SAL SAL	27,500 19,170	5,123 3,745
SAL	19,170	3 745
		5,775
SAL	17,500	2,814
OVA	255,000	58,190
OVA	160,600	37,580
OVA	286,900	66,750
	OVA OVA	

Table 5-1: Total Inflammatory Cell Count of OVA Sensitized Maternally Stressed and Unstressed Balb/c Mice (OVA n = 8, SAL n = 6)

c) Cytokines

With the absence of reduction in airway inflammation as a result of the MS+ protocol, it was important to investigate if the changes noticed in corticosterone and BAL cytokines as a result of MS stress were also lost.

With the cytokines, there were no significant differences between cytokine levels in controls versus the MS+ group (p > 0.05 in all cases; Figure 5-3). BAL from MS done along side the MS+ protocol showed a drop with IL-4 and IFN- γ , similar to the differences shown in the previous chapter. Interestingly however, IL-5 was also significantly lower in the MS control mice BAL relative to CON mice which was not seen previously. Reasons for this decrease are unknown.

d) Corticosterone

MS mice, in the previous chapter, showed a slight but non-significant increase compared to CON mice in corticosterone levels after OVA challenge. In the MS+ protocol however, a slight but non-significant decrease was seen in the corticosterone levels relative to CON animals (Figure 5-4).



Figure 5-3: BAL Cytokine Levels in OVA Challenged CON and MS+ mice.

Cytokine levels in the BAL of mice sensitized and challenged with OVA. Data are pooled with males and females. Bars represent mean values \pm SE (n = 12), no statistical differences were noted (p > 0.05) using T-tests.



Figure 5-4: Corticosterone Levels in CON and MS+ Serum.

Serum Corticosterone levels in Balb/c mice. Bars represent the mean \pm SE of male and female Balb/c mice (n = 14). CON SAL challenged mice had statistically smaller CCS levels than their OVA challenged counterparts (p = 0.02).

III. Summary

In summary, we identified the effects of MS+ during the first 10 days of life on asthma characteristics in this mouse model. MS+ did not induce the same changes that MS had on our asthma model. Overall, there were no differences in airway inflammation, and no change in cytokine levels between CON and MS+ animals. Additionally, there appeared to be a slight reduction in corticosterone levels.

.

Chapter 6: Discussion and Future Directions

I. Discussion

a) Summary of Data

First we showed that OVA and Aluminum hydroxide induces allergic airway inflammation and AHR when mice are sensitized at day 31. With the differences in weight at weaning, we were able to determine that maternal separation stress was successful in stressing the pups. Also, by determining lung morphometry, which only showed a small trend towards less alveolar septation, it appeared that alveolar septation was unaffected by the stress.

The primary objective of this project was to test the hypothesis that earlylife stress negatively impacts asthma using an animal model. Although our hypothesis predicted an increase in severity of asthma in maternally stressed mice compared to controls, our results surprisingly showed the opposite effect. Using our initial model of maternal separation stress, where just the mother was removed from the cages for 3 hours per day for the first 10 days, we found a significant reduction in influx of inflammatory cells into BAL (especially eosinophils), and reduction of BAL levels of two key cytokines, IL-4 and IFN- γ . Serum corticosterone levels showed a trend towards higher levels in MS mice, and significant increases in levels in OVA challenged mice in contrast to SAL challenged mice. AHR, although increased in OVA challenged mice, showed no differences between the MS and CON groups.

However, a small modification in the protocol, removing the pups from their home cage during the separation period, gave a different result. In these

"enhanced stress mice", both the reduced inflammation and cytokine levels that were seen in the MS mice were not present and were at levels comparable to the unstressed group. Additionally, the corticosterone levels in MS+ OVA challenged mice was less pronounced in MS+ mice so that it was no longer significant in comparison to the SAL challenged animals.

Other outcomes that were assessed, including airway hyperreactivity and most cytokines tested, showed no differences between CON, MS, and MS+ mice.

b) Inflammation in BAL Fluid and Corticosterone in MS mice

The primary finding of this project is that maternal separation reduces airway inflammation in the pups evidenced by a reduction in total BAL cells, eosinophil numbers, and changes in the BAL cytokine profile. In some respects, this appears to be similar to the effects seen in adult OVA sensitized animals as a result of acute stress before OVA challenge. Several models of acute stress have shown that this often leads to beneficial effects in rodents, such as reduced airway inflammation (66) in a corticosteroid dependent manner (66, 68). The literature shows that acute laboratory stressors reliably increase corticosteroid levels (136). Our research shows that corticosteroid levels increase as a result of acute allergen challenge (which implies a stress). Other stressors that occurred during this period, such as a result of WBP or euthanasia are not responsible for this increase in corticosterone as these stressors were consistent between all groups. Additionally, the time required to increase or reduce cell influx into the lungs would be too short after euthanasia, and experiments where WBP was not conducted also showed the significant reductions in cells. Unfortunately, although our research shows that corticosterone levels increase as a result of acute allergen challenge, they were not shown to differ significantly between maternally separated or control animals when studies in the pups 24 hours after the final challenge. This may be a result of the timing of obtaining corticosterone levels as acute laboratory stresses increase these levels to a peak approximately 20 to 40 minutes after the onset of the stress (136). In our experiments, to prevent inducing additional stresses in the animals, corticosterone data was obtained 24 hours after the OVA or SAL final challenge, during euthanasia. It is probable that had we assessed serum corticosterone levels 30 minutes after the final allergen challenge, we may have been able to show differences between MS and CON groups.

However, we did see an increase in corticosterone levels resulting from allergen challenge. An important characteristic of MS stress is stress hypersensitivity: its ability to increase sensitivity to stress and increase the severity of stress reactions (83, 88). For example, if acute stress, such as the last allergen challenge were present, stress hypersensitivity would induce a corticosterone response that is significantly greater and more sustained in MS mice. Since the acute stress response can depress airway inflammation in adult Balb/c mice (66), stress hypersensitivity could explain the reduced airway inflammation in our model of maternal separation. However, corticosterone data immediately after allergen challenge would be required to make a definite conclusion.

In addition to changes in corticosterone, there were also changes in inflammation in BAL fluid, both in total numbers and in ratios of cells. As a percentage, the reduction in eosinophils of the MS group compared to the CON group was equivalent to the gain in macrophages (Figure 4-4). However, due to the significantly less recovered total cells, the majority of the reduction in lung inflammation that we discovered was a reduction in infiltrating eosinophils. For example, although the number of macrophages dropped from 119,478 to 102,282 (a 14% reduction), and the number of neutrophils was reduced 20%, neither reduction was significant (Table 4-4). The number of eosinophils however, which originally constituted 69% of all the cells present in an allergen challenged lung, was reduced by 28% in the MS group. Thus, the reduction in cell numbers was a result of a reduction in the numbers of all cell types, although eosinophils were reduced the most. This would imply a general immunodepressive effect that appears to have greater potency towards eosinophils.

However, the literature indicates that in the majority of cases of human asthma, early-life stress appears to worsen asthma (53). The majority of studies demonstrate a reduction in T_{H1} disease (cell mediated), but an increase in T_{H2} disease (which is involved in asthma) (117). In clinical studies, these chronic early-life stressors include parent-child interactions, caregiver stress, and lower socioeconomic status (112-114).

Other recent studies have shown that early-life stress does increase airway inflammation in animal models of asthma (77, 137). However, these studies utilize different protocols and definitions of early life stress. For example, in a

recent study by Chida et al. (2007), early life stress is able to increase airway inflammation, especially eosinophil influx into the lungs due to activation of the HPA axis (77). However, the stresses were given during the fourth week of life, at the tail end of lung development and while the immune system was relatively mature. Thus these stresses may not allow for permanent developmental changes to occur that would affect the nervous or immune systems later in life. In this way, this study is similar to the late life stress studies that usually stress animals between 6 - 8 weeks of age and see the same results. Another study by Pincus-Knackstedt et al. (2006), shows a similar result, but using a prolonged 24 hour prenatal restraint stress of the dam (137). Since this stress is occurring prenatally, it is more of a physical rather than psychological stress. Additionally, it is arguable whether the biological changes induced in the dam by this severe form of stress make this a credible form of early-life stress. These examples illustrate the disparities that exist with stress protocols that differ in timing and quality, and how distinct protocols may generate different results. Regarding my results, it also may explain why our data does not match with the current literature on early life stress using animal models.

c) Inflammation in BAL Fluid and Corticosterone in MS+ Mice

Since our results were similar to effects of an acute-stress in adults (66) where inflammation was reduced, we tested if altering the magnitude of the stress might alter the outcome. Thus we used a more severe model of maternal separation where the pups were also removed from their home cage. With this

protocol (MS+), the level of inflammation was similar to that in unstressed mice, but increased compared to the MS protocol.

Additionally, with OVA-challenged MS+ mice, the corticosterone levels after 24 hours were similar to the SAL challenged animals. This is similar to the findings of other early-life stress studies which suggest that there is a blunted or reduced corticosteroid response and downregulation of corticosteroid receptors on inflammatory cells (136). This would result in hyposensitivity to corticosteroids, or in other words a reduced effect as a result of a stress response. Thus when the acute stress of the second allergen challenge is given, the mice do not respond as severely to the stress as the control animals would. This would predict lower corticosterone levels and comparable inflammation between control and MS+ animals.

d) Cytokine Levels

Cytokine levels in BAL fluid 24 hours after the final challenge were assessed. BAL fluid was chosen as the source of these cytokines, as they represent closely the cytokine levels in the lung tissue, and more importantly, the source where inflammation is taking place. IL-4, 5, 6, 9, 13, and IFN- γ were chosen to assess a broad spectrum of cytokines and evaluate if there was a shift between T_H1 and T_H2 responses.

Although most of the cytokines tested showed no difference in levels (including IL-5, 6, 9, and 13) between MS and CON mice, there were significantly less IL-4 and IFN- γ in MS mice. This is an apparent paradox because IL-4 is considered to be a T_H2 cytokine, often correlated strongly with

asthma severity, whereas IFN- γ is deemed to be a T_H1 cytokine, both which normally are inversely related in asthmatics due to crossregulation (2, 3).

In periods of brief stress, the T_H1 response is generally inhibited, with a reduction in IFN- γ ; however T_H2 cytokines, such as IL-4 are generally increased (136). Moreover, CRH deficient mice that cannot produce corticosteroids have increased IL-4 levels but reduced IFN- γ (67). Additionally, injections of dexamethasone, a corticosteroid analogue, inhibit production of T_H2 cytokines (136). However, in studies with chronic stressors, there is a general immunosuppressive effect as recorded by cytokine levels. For example, in chronic stress in a caregiver or sibling of a mother with breast cancer, IFN- γ and IL-4 are both reduced significantly (136, 138).

These results match the overall immuno-depression seen above, as all cell types appeared to be reduced in those mice that underwent MS stress. These cytokine data support the idea that with MS stress, there were acute beneficial effects by reducing T_{H1} and T_{H2} responses, in addition to reducing influx of inflammatory cells in the airway. In MS+ stress the airway inflammation and IL-4 and IFN- γ levels in the BAL fluid were similar to that seen in CON mice. This indicates that MS protocol induced a general immuno-depression that may be related to the reduction in cell numbers observed. Assuming that this is correct, this would imply that early-life stress in conjunction with an acute stress may be beneficial for an asthmatic possibly through a reduction in inflammatory cells and cytokines.

e) Other Considerations

To extend our analysis, several other factors were investigated that showed few differences. For example, to prevent effects from the female estrous cycle, male and female mice were segregated and data obtained from each were kept separate. Overall through our experiments, we found that although the total BAL cell counts varied between males and females (females consistently had higher cell numbers than males), the trends that were observed were present equally in both males and females (Table 4-3).

Additionally, airway hyperresponsiveness showed little change between the control and either of the maternally separated groups. This is not surprising, as other stress studies done in adult mice, although showing significant differences in airway inflammation and cytokines, were also unable to show differences in hyperresponsiveness (66). As pointed out previously, this may be a result of genetic differences in the mouse strain that we looked at as stresses in other models do show differences in AHR as a result of acute stress (25).

II. Conclusions

Overall, we have shown that early-life stress induces significant changes in the response to an allergen challenge. These responses depend not only on the length of the stressful stimulus, but also on the quality of the stressor, as in our hands a small change in protocol that was expected to affect the intensity of stress resulted in drastically different results. These changes were primarily in airway inflammation, especially in the number of eosinophils recruited to the lung, and in two key cytokines. Changes in corticosteroids also may suggest general immuno-depression as a result of acute stress.

III. Future Directions

a) Determining the Effect of Corticosteroids

Despite being able to show some significant effects as a result of the two different maternal separation protocols, there is a still much that needs to be done to understand the results in this model. Although the stresses used reduce inflammation, the cytokine and corticosterone data only hint at a potential mechanism, via the HPA axis and corticosterone secretion, as is the case with acute stress in adults. It will be important to more thoroughly investigate corticosterone levels by looking at its levels during the maternal separation period, and 30 minutes after the final challenge to see if there are significant differences in serum corticosterone levels. If there are increases in corticosterone during the challenge period, this will confirm that early life stress does induce stress hypersensitivity, as has been described in this model.

Additionally, to ensure that corticosteroids are indeed responsible, the use of HPA axis blockers such as RU486 would be helpful. By giving RU486 at different timepoints especially immediately prior to allergen challenge, which prevents corticosteroid binding to its receptors, we can determine if the effects that we are seeing are a result of stresses occurring during the final challenge or a direct result of the early life stress.

b) Reversibility of Early-life Stress

Since the MS+ model is able to reverse changes seen in the MS model, it is apparent that the differences in inflammation are a direct result of stress rather than other physiological factors. However, it is imperative to use a model that is common in the literature to confirm this. Other researchers use anogenital stroking of the pups with a wet brush as a way to relieve stress during separation, to confirm that the stress is the inducer of the changes seen later in life. This approach could confirm that the reduction in inflammatory cells and cytokines are a result of separation stress.

c) Chronic Stress

One interesting observation in this research was that our results could be explained by a reset of the HPA axis which would induce stress hyperreactivity later in life. By giving the final challenge 24 hours prior to looking at inflammation, we believe that this acute stressor increased corticosterone levels, and thus is likely partially responsible for the reduction in inflammation. However, other studies have observed in adult mice that, although acute stressors have this effect, chronic stressors can induce significant increases in airway inflammation and in some cases airway hyperresponsiveness, in mouse models (66).

Accordingly, one of the reasons why our data does not fit the paradigm of clinical stress worsening asthma in children may be that early-life stress enhances the stress response later in life. Coupled with a chronic stress later in life, early-life stress may increase airway inflammation and hyperresponsiveness beyond what a chronic stress can induce in mice that were not exposed to stress early in life. This is very relevant to clinical stress in humans, which is usually a chronic stressor. Thus, an important experiment that needs to be done is to determine if a chronic stress can increase inflammation in maternally separated mice. If so, this may provide an important mechanism by which asthma severity may be worsened in those children who have been stressed early in life.

References

- Kay, A. B. 2001. Allergy and allergic diseases. Second of two parts. N Engl J Med 344:109-113.
- Djukanovic, R. 2000. Asthma: A disease of inflammation and repair. J Allergy Clin Immunol 105:S522-526.
- 3. Chung, K. F., and P. J. Barnes. 1999. Cytokines in asthma. *Thorax* 54:825-857.
- Mazzarella, G., A. Bianco, E. Catena, R. De Palma, and G. F. Abbate.
 2000. Th1/Th2 lymphocyte polarization in asthma. *Allergy* 55 Suppl 61:6-9.
- Kumar, R. K., D. C. Webb, C. Herbert, and P. S. Foster. 2006.
 Interferon-gamma as a possible target in chronic asthma. *Inflamm Allergy* Drug Targets 5:253-256.
- Steinke, J. W., and L. Borish. 2006. Genetics of allergic disease. *Med Clin North Am* 90:1-15.
- 7. Beasley, R., J. Crane, C. K. Lai, and N. Pearce. 2000. Prevalence and etiology of asthma. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 105:S466-472.
- 8. Schaub, B., R. Lauener, and E. von Mutius. 2006. The many faces of the hygiene hypothesis. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 117:969-977; quiz 978.
- Smyth, J. M., M. H. Soefer, A. Hurewitz, A. Kliment, and A. A. Stone.
 1999. Daily psychosocial factors predict levels and diurnal cycles of asthma symptomatology and peak flow. *J Behav Med* 22:179-193.

- Isenberg, S. A., P. M. Lehrer, and S. Hochron. 1992. The effects of suggestion and emotional arousal on pulmonary function in asthma: a review and a hypothesis regarding vagal mediation. *Psychosom Med* 54:192-216.
- Weil, C. M., S. L. Wade, L. J. Bauman, H. Lynn, H. Mitchell, and J. Lavigne. 1999. The relationship between psychosocial factors and asthma morbidity in inner-city children with asthma. *Pediatrics* 104:1274-1280.
- Strunk, R. C., D. A. Mrazek, G. S. Fuhrmann, and J. F. LaBrecque. 1985.
 Physiologic and psychological characteristics associated with deaths due to asthma in childhood. A case-controlled study. *JAMA* 254:1193-1198.
- Sears, M. R., H. H. Rea, J. Fenwick, R. Beaglehole, A. J. Gillies, P. E. Holst, T. V. O'Donnell, R. P. Rothwell, and D. C. Sutherland. 1986.
 Deaths from asthma in New Zealand. *Arch Dis Child* 61:6-10.
- Fritz, G. K., and J. C. Overholser. 1989. Patterns of response to childhood asthma. *Psychosom Med* 51:347-355.
- Kaptein, A. A. 1982. Psychological correlates of length of hospitalization and rehospitalization in patients with acute, severe asthma. *Soc Sci Med* 16:725-729.
- Gutstadt, L. B., J. W. Gillette, D. A. Mrazek, J. T. Fukuhara, J. F.
 LaBrecque, and R. C. Strunk. 1989. Determinants of school performance in children with chronic asthma. *Am J Dis Child* 143:471-475.

- Busse, W. W., J. K. Kiecolt-Glaser, C. Coe, R. J. Martin, S. T. Weiss, and S. R. Parker. 1995. NHLBI Workshop summary. Stress and asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 151:249-252.
- Selye, H. 1970. The evolution of the stress concept. Stress and cardiovascular disease. *Am J Cardiol* 26:289-299.
- Selye, H. 1998. A syndrome produced by diverse nocuous agents. 1936. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci 10:230-231.
- 20. Sterling, P., and J. Eyer. 1988. *Allostasis a new paradigm to explain arousal pathology*. John Wiley &Sons, New York.
- 21. Tsigos, C., and G. P. Chrousos. 2002. Hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis, neuroendocrine factors and stress. *J Psychosom Res* 53:865-871.
- 22. McEwen, B. S. 1998. Protective and damaging effects of stress mediators. *N Engl J Med* 338:171-179.
- Harbuz, M. S., L. J. Richards, A. J. Chover-Gonzalez, O. Marti-Sistac, and D. S. Jessop. 2006. Stress in autoimmune disease models. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 1069:51-61.
- Dhabhar, F. S., A. H. Miller, B. S. McEwen, and R. L. Spencer. 1995.
 Effects of stress on immune cell distribution. Dynamics and hormonal mechanisms. *J Immunol* 154:5511-5527.
- Joachim, R. A., D. Quarcoo, P. C. Arck, U. Herz, H. Renz, and B. F. Klapp. 2003. Stress enhances airway reactivity and airway inflammation in an animal model of allergic bronchial asthma. *Psychosom Med* 65:811-815.

- Dhabhar, F. S. 2000. Acute stress enhances while chronic stress suppresses skin immunity. The role of stress hormones and leukocyte trafficking. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 917:876-893.
- 27. Dhabhar, F. S., and B. S. McEwen. 1996. Stress-induced enhancement of antigen-specific cell-mediated immunity. *J Immunol* 156:2608-2615.
- Dhabhar, F. S., A. R. Satoskar, H. Bluethmann, J. R. David, and B. S. McEwen. 2000. Stress-induced enhancement of skin immune function: A role for gamma interferon. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97:2846-2851.
- 29. Kiecolt-Glaser, J. K., J. T. Cacioppo, W. B. Malarkey, and R. Glaser.
 1992. Acute psychological stressors and short-term immune changes:
 what, why, for whom, and to what extent? *Psychosom Med* 54:680-685.
- 30. Schmid-Ott, G., B. Jaeger, C. Adamek, H. Koch, F. Lamprecht, A. Kapp, and T. Werfel. 2001. Levels of circulating CD8(+) T lymphocytes, natural killer cells, and eosinophils increase upon acute psychosocial stress in patients with atopic dermatitis. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 107:171-177.
- 31. Herbert, T. B., S. Cohen, A. L. Marsland, E. A. Bachen, B. S. Rabin, M. F. Muldoon, and S. B. Manuck. 1994. Cardiovascular reactivity and the course of immune response to an acute psychological stressor. *Psychosom Med* 56:337-344.
- Dobbin, J. P., M. Harth, G. A. McCain, R. A. Martin, and K. Cousin.
 1991. Cytokine production and lymphocyte transformation during stress.
 Brain Behav Immun 5:339-348.

- 33. Glaser, R., S. Kennedy, W. P. Lafuse, R. H. Bonneau, C. Speicher, J. Hillhouse, and J. K. Kiecolt-Glaser. 1990. Psychological stress-induced modulation of interleukin 2 receptor gene expression and interleukin 2 production in peripheral blood leukocytes. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 47:707-712.
- Elenkov, I. J., and G. P. Chrousos. 1999. Stress Hormones, Th1/Th2 patterns, Pro/Anti-inflammatory Cytokines and Susceptibility to Disease. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* 10:359-368.
- 35. Dhabhar, F. S., and B. S. McEwen. 1997. Acute stress enhances while chronic stress suppresses cell-mediated immunity in vivo: a potential role for leukocyte trafficking. *Brain Behav Immun* 11:286-306.
- Krantz, D. S., D. S. Sheps, R. M. Carney, and B. H. Natelson. 2000.
 Effects of mental stress in patients with coronary artery disease: evidence and clinical implications. *Jama* 283:1800-1802.
- 37. Vettore, M. V., A. T. Leao, A. M. Monteiro Da Silva, R. S. Quintanilha, and G. A. Lamarca. 2003. The relationship of stress and anxiety with chronic periodontitis. *J Clin Periodontol* 30:394-402.
- Mawdsley, J. E., and D. S. Rampton. 2005. Psychological stress in IBD: new insights into pathogenic and therapeutic implications. *Gut* 54:1481-1491.
- Levenstein, S., C. Prantera, V. Varvo, M. L. Scribano, A. Andreoli, C.
 Luzi, M. Arca, E. Berto, G. Milite, and A. Marcheggiano. 2000. Stress

and exacerbation in ulcerative colitis: a prospective study of patients enrolled in remission. *Am J Gastroenterol* 95:1213-1220.

- 40. Levenstein, S., C. Prantera, V. Varvo, M. L. Scribano, E. Berto, A.
 Andreoli, and C. Luzi. 1994. Psychological stress and disease activity in ulcerative colitis: a multidimensional cross-sectional study. *Am J Gastroenterol* 89:1219-1225.
- 41. Martinelli, V. 2000. Trauma, stress and multiple sclerosis. *Neurol Sci* 21:S849-852.
- 42. Mizokami, T., A. Wu Li, S. El-Kaissi, and J. R. Wall. 2004. Stress and thyroid autoimmunity. *Thyroid* 14:1047-1055.
- Potter, P. T., and A. J. Zautra. 1997. Stressful life events' effects on rheumatoid arthritis disease activity. *J Consult Clin Psychol* 65:319-323.
- Zautra, A. J., M. H. Burleson, K. S. Matt, S. Roth, and L. Burrows. 1994.
 Interpersonal stress, depression, and disease activity in rheumatoid arthritis and osteoarthritis patients. *Health Psychol* 13:139-148.
- 45. Schmid-Ott, G., B. Jaeger, S. Meyer, E. Stephan, A. Kapp, and T. Werfel. 2001. Different expression of cytokine and membrane molecules by circulating lymphocytes on acute mental stress in patients with atopic dermatitis in comparison with healthy controls. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 108:455-462.
- Yin, D., D. Tuthill, R. A. Mufson, and Y. Shi. 2000. Chronic restraint stress promotes lymphocyte apoptosis by modulating CD95 expression. J Exp Med 191:1423-1428.

- 47. Pastorello, E. A., L. R. Codecasa, V. Pravettoni, C. Zara, C. Incorvaia, M. Froldi, and C. Zanussi. 1987. The role of suggestion in asthma. I. Effects of inactive solution on bronchial reactivity under bronchoconstrictor or bronchodilator suggestion. *Ann Allergy* 59:336-338.
- 48. Clarke, P. S., and J. R. Gibson. 1980. Asthma hyperventilation and emotion. *Aust Fam Physician* 9:715-719.
- 49. Lehrer, P. M., S. Hochron, R. Carr, R. Edelberg, R. Hamer, A. Jackson, and S. Porges. 1996. Behavioral task-induced bronchodilation in asthma during active and passive tasks: a possible cholinergic link to psychologically induced airway changes. *Psychosom Med* 58:413-422.
- Ritz, T., A. Steptoe, S. DeWilde, and M. Costa. 2000. Emotions and stress increase respiratory resistance in asthma. *Psychosom Med* 62:401-412.
- Tal, A., and D. R. Miklich. 1976. Emotionally induced decreases in pulmonary flow rates in asthmatic children. *Psychosom Med* 38:190-200.
- 52. Sandberg, S., S. Jarvenpaa, A. Penttinen, J. Y. Paton, and D. C. McCann.
 2004. Asthma exacerbations in children immediately following stressful life events: a Cox's hierarchical regression. *Thorax* 59:1046-1051.
- Sandberg, S., J. Y. Paton, S. Ahola, D. C. McCann, D. McGuinness, C. R. Hillary, and H. Oja. 2000. The role of acute and chronic stress in asthma attacks in children. *Lancet* 356:982-987.

- 54. Innes, N. J., A. Reid, J. Halstead, S. W. Watkin, and B. D. Harrison.
 1998. Psychosocial risk factors in near-fatal asthma and in asthma deaths. *J R Coll Physicians Lond* 32:430-434.
- Wright, R. J., M. Rodriguez, and S. Cohen. 1998. Review of psychosocial stress and asthma: an integrated biopsychosocial approach. *Thorax* 53:1066-1074.
- 56. Carr, R. E., P. M. Lehrer, S. M. Hochron, and A. Jackson. 1996. Effect of psychological stress on airway impedance in individuals with asthma and panic disorder. *J Abnorm Psychol* 105:137-141.
- 57. Rietveld, S., I. van Beest, and W. Everaerd. 1999. Stress-induced breathlessness in asthma. *Psychol Med* 29:1359-1366.
- 58. Liu, L. Y., C. L. Coe, C. A. Swenson, E. A. Kelly, H. Kita, and W. W. Busse. 2002. School examinations enhance airway inflammation to antigen challenge. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 165:1062-1067.
- 59. Koh, K. B., and C. S. Hong. 1993. The relationship of stress with serum IgE level in patients with bronchial asthma. *Yonsei Med J* 34:166-174.
- McQuaid, E. L., G. K. Fritz, J. H. Nassau, M. K. Lilly, A. Mansell, and
 R. B. Klein. 2000. Stress and airway resistance in children with asthma. J
 Psychosom Res 49:239-245.
- Smyth, J. M., A. A. Stone, A. Hurewitz, and A. Kaell. 1999. Effects of writing about stressful experiences on symptom reduction in patients with asthma or rheumatoid arthritis: a randomized trial. *JAMA* 281:1304-1309.

- Cydulka, R. K., and C. L. Emerman. 1998. Adrenal function and physiologic stress during acute asthma exacerbation. *Ann Emerg Med* 31:558-561.
- Rimington, L. D., D. H. Davies, D. Lowe, and M. G. Pearson. 2001.
 Relationship between anxiety, depression, and morbidity in adult asthma patients. *Thorax* 56:266-271.
- 64. Cohen, S., D. A. Tyrrell, and A. P. Smith. 1991. Psychological stress and susceptibility to the common cold. *N Engl J Med* 325:606-612.
- 65. Cohen, S., D. A. Tyrrell, and A. P. Smith. 1993. Negative life events, perceived stress, negative affect, and susceptibility to the common cold. J Pers Soc Psychol 64:131-140.
- 66. Forsythe, P., C. Ebeling, J. R. Gordon, A. D. Befus, and H. Vliagoftis.
 2004. Opposing effects of short- and long-term stress on airway
 inflammation. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 169:220-226.
- 67. Silverman, E. S., D. T. Breault, J. Vallone, S. Subramanian, A. D.
 Yilmaz, S. Mathew, V. Subramaniam, K. Tantisira, K. Pacak, S. T.
 Weiss, and J. A. Majzoub. 2004. Corticotropin-releasing hormone deficiency increases allergen-induced airway inflammation in a mouse model of asthma. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 114:747-754.
- Akiyama, H., H. Amano, and J. Bienenstock. 2005. Rat tracheal epithelial responses to water avoidance stress. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 116:318-324.

- Yoshihara, S., F. L. Ricciardolo, P. Geppetti, A. Linden, M. Hara, B. Chan, and J. A. Nadel. 1995. Corticotropin-releasing factor inhibits antigen-induced plasma extravasation in airways. *Eur J Pharmacol* 280:113-118.
- Jessop, D. S., M. S. Harbuz, and S. L. Lightman. 2001. CRH in chronic inflammatory stress. *Peptides* 22:803-807.
- 71. Joos, G. F., K. O. De Swert, and R. A. Pauwels. 2001. Airway inflammation and tachykinins: prospects for the development of tachykinin receptor antagonists. *Eur J Pharmacol* 429:239-250.
- Mantyh, P. W. 2002. Neurobiology of substance P and the NK1 receptor.*J Clin Psychiatry* 63 Suppl 11:6-10.
- 73. Datti, F., M. Datti, E. Antunes, and N. A. Teixeira. 2002. Influence of chronic unpredictable stress on the allergic responses in rats. *Physiol Behav* 77:79-83.
- 74. Joachim, R. A., V. Sagach, D. Quarcoo, Q. T. Dinh, P. C. Arck, and B. F. Klapp. 2004. Neurokinin-1 receptor mediates stress-exacerbated allergic airway inflammation and airway hyperresponsiveness in mice. *Psychosom Med* 66:564-571.
- 75. Strausbaugh, H. J., M. F. Dallman, and J. D. Levine. 1999. Repeated, but not acute, stress suppresses inflammatory plasma extravasation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 96:14629-14634.
- 76. Cabrera, R. J., E. L. Rodriguez-Echandia, A. S. Jatuff, and M. Foscolo.1999. Effects of prenatal exposure to a mild chronic variable stress on

body weight, preweaning mortality and rat behavior. *Braz J Med Biol Res* 32:1229-1237.

- 77. Chida, Y., N. Sudo, J. Sonoda, T. Hiramoto, and C. Kubo. 2007. Earlylife psychological stress exacerbates adult mouse asthma via the hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal axis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 175:316-322.
- Bakshi, V. P., and N. H. Kalin. 2000. Corticotropin-releasing hormone and animal models of anxiety: gene-environment interactions. *Biol Psychiatry* 48:1175-1198.
- 79. Anisman, H., M. D. Zaharia, M. J. Meaney, and Z. Merali. 1998. Do early-life events permanently alter behavioral and hormonal responses to stressors? *Int J Dev Neurosci* 16:149-164.
- Anderson, J. R., D. Bothell, M. D. Byrne, S. Douglass, C. Lebiere, and
 Y. Qin. 2004. An integrated theory of the mind. *Psychol Rev* 111:1036-1060.
- Bremner, J. D., M. Vythilingam, E. Vermetten, G. Anderson, J. W. Newcomer, and D. S. Charney. 2004. Effects of glucocorticoids on declarative memory function in major depression. *Biol Psychiatry* 55:811-815.
- Aisa, B., R. Tordera, B. Lasheras, J. Del Rio, and M. J. Ramirez. 2007. Cognitive impairment associated to HPA axis hyperactivity after maternal separation in rats. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*.

- 83. Parfitt, D. B., J. K. Levin, K. P. Saltstein, A. S. Klayman, L. M. Greer, and D. L. Helmreich. 2004. Differential early rearing environments can accentuate or attenuate the responses to stress in male C57BL/6 mice. *Brain Res* 1016:111-118.
- Romeo, R. D., A. Mueller, H. M. Sisti, S. Ogawa, B. S. McEwen, and W. G. Brake. 2003. Anxiety and fear behaviors in adult male and female C57BL/6 mice are modulated by maternal separation. *Horm Behav* 43:561-567.
- 85. Romeo, R. D., J. A. Fossella, H. S. Bateup, H. M. Sisti, W. G. Brake, and B. S. McEwen. 2004. Maternal separation suppresses TGF alpha mRNA expression in the prefrontal cortex of male and female neonatal C57BL/6 mice. *Brain Res Dev Brain Res* 152:73-77.
- 86. Greisen, M. H., T. G. Bolwig, H. Husum, P. Nedergaard, and G. Wortwein. 2005. Maternal separation affects male rat copulatory behaviour and hypothalamic corticotropin releasing factor in concert. *Behav Brain Res* 158:367-375.
- Hofer, M. A. 1975. Studies on how early maternal separation produces behavioral change in young rats. *Psychosom Med* 37:245-264.
- 88. Schmidt, M. V., M. S. Oitzl, S. Levine, and E. R. de Kloet. 2002. The HPA system during the postnatal development of CD1 mice and the effects of maternal deprivation. *Brain Res Dev Brain Res* 139:39-49.

- Michaels, C. C., and S. G. Holtzman. 2006. Neonatal stress and litter composition alter sucrose intake in both rat dam and offspring. *Physiol Behav* 89:735-741.
- 90. Liu, Y., R. Havinga, V. W. Bloks, J. F. Baller, F. R. van der Leij, D. J. Reijngoud, P. J. Sauer, and F. Kuipers. 2007. Postnatal treatment with dexamethasone perturbs hepatic and cardiac energy metabolism and is associated with a sustained atherogenic plasma lipid profile in suckling rats. *Pediatr Res* 61:165-170.
- 91. Ackerman, S. H., M. A. Hofer, and H. Weiner. 1978. Predisposition to gastric erosions in the rat: behavioral and nutritional effects of early maternal separation. *Gastroenterology* 75:649-654.
- 92. Zhang, L. X., S. Levine, G. Dent, Y. Zhan, G. Xing, D. Okimoto, M. Kathleen Gordon, R. M. Post, and M. A. Smith. 2002. Maternal deprivation increases cell death in the infant rat brain. *Brain Res Dev Brain Res* 133:1-11.
- 93. Suchecki, D., P. Rosenfeld, and S. Levine. 1993. Maternal regulation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in the infant rat: the roles of feeding and stroking. *Brain Res Dev Brain Res* 75:185-192.
- 94. Pauk, J., C. M. Kuhn, T. M. Field, and S. M. Schanberg. 1986. Positive effects of tactile versus kinesthetic or vestibular stimulation on neuroendocrine and ODC activity in maternally-deprived rat pups. *Life Sci* 39:2081-2087.

- 95. Melo, A. I., V. Lovic, A. Gonzalez, M. Madden, K. Sinopoli, and A. S. Fleming. 2006. Maternal and littermate deprivation disrupts maternal behavior and social-learning of food preference in adulthood: tactile stimulation, nest odor, and social rearing prevent these effects. *Dev Psychobiol* 48:209-219.
- 96. Rodrigues, A. L., N. S. Arteni, C. Abel, D. Zylbersztejn, R. Chazan, G. Viola, L. Xavier, M. Achaval, and C. A. Netto. 2004. Tactile stimulation and maternal separation prevent hippocampal damage in rats submitted to neonatal hypoxia-ischemia. *Brain Res* 1002:94-99.
- 97. Kuhn, C. M., and S. M. Schanberg. 1998. Responses to maternal separation: mechanisms and mediators. *Int J Dev Neurosci* 16:261-270.
- Knackstedt, M. K., E. Hamelmann, and P. C. Arck. 2005. Mothers in stress: consequences for the offspring. *Am J Reprod Immunol* 54:63-69.
- 99. Gelfand, E. W., A. Joetham, Z. H. Cui, A. Balhorn, K. Takeda, C. Taube, and A. Dakhama. 2004. Induction and maintenance of airway responsiveness to allergen challenge are determined at the age of initial sensitization. *J Immunol* 173:1298-1306.
- 100. Banjanin, S., A. Kapoor, and S. G. Matthews. 2004. Prenatal glucocorticoid exposure alters hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal function and blood pressure in mature male guinea pigs. *J Physiol* 558:305-318.
- Matthews, S. G., D. Owen, G. Kalabis, S. Banjanin, E. B. Setiawan, E.A. Dunn, and M. H. Andrews. 2004. Fetal glucocorticoid exposure and

hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) function after birth. *Endocr Res* 30:827-836.

- Moles, A., R. Rizzi, and F. R. D'Amato. 2004. Postnatal stress in mice: does "stressing" the mother have the same effect as "stressing" the pups? *Dev Psychobiol* 44:230-237.
- 103. Szuran, T. F., V. Pliska, J. Pokorny, and H. Welzl. 2000. Prenatal stress in rats: effects on plasma corticosterone, hippocampal glucocorticoid receptors, and maze performance. *Physiol Behav* 71:353-362.
- 104. Hauser, J., A. Dettling-Artho, S. Pilloud, C. Maier, A. Knapman, J. Feldon, and C. R. Pryce. 2007. Effects of prenatal dexamethasone treatment on postnatal physical, endocrine and social development in the common marmoset monkey. *Endocrinology* 148:1813-1822.
- 105. Wilcoxon, J. S., and E. E. Redei. 2006. Maternal glucocorticoid deficit affects hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal function and behavior of rat offspring. *Horm Behav* 51:321-327.
- 106. Fuller-Thomson, E., and J. Sulman. 2006. Depression and inflammatory bowel disease: findings from two nationally representative Canadian surveys. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 12:697-707.
- Gareau, M. G., J. Jury, P. C. Yang, G. MacQueen, and M. H. Perdue.
 2006. Neonatal maternal separation causes colonic dysfunction in rat pups including impaired host resistance. *Pediatr Res* 59:83-88.
- 108. Soderholm, J. D., D. A. Yates, M. G. Gareau, P. C. Yang, G. MacQueen, and M. H. Perdue. 2002. Neonatal maternal separation predisposes adult

rats to colonic barrier dysfunction in response to mild stress. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 283:G1257-1263.

- 109. Varghese, A. K., E. F. Verdu, P. Bercik, W. I. Khan, P. A. Blennerhassett, H. Szechtman, and S. M. Collins. 2006. Antidepressants attenuate increased susceptibility to colitis in a murine model of depression. *Gastroenterology* 130:1743-1753.
- Ackerman, S. H., M. A. Hofer, and H. Weiner. 1975. Age at maternal separation and gastric erosion susceptibility in the rat. *Psychosom Med* 37:180-184.
- 111. Ackerman, S. H., M. A. Hofer, and H. Weiner. 1978. Early maternal separation increases gastric ulcer risk in rats by producing a latent thermoregulatory disturbance. *Science* 201:373-376.
- 112. Klinnert, M. D., P. J. Mrazek, and D. A. Mrazek. 1994. Early asthma onset: the interaction between family stressors and adaptive parenting. *Psychiatry* 57:51-61.
- Wright, R. J., P. Finn, J. P. Contreras, S. Cohen, R. O. Wright, J.
 Staudenmayer, M. Wand, D. Perkins, S. T. Weiss, and D. R. Gold. 2004.
 Chronic caregiver stress and IgE expression, allergen-induced
 proliferation, and cytokine profiles in a birth cohort predisposed to atopy. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 113:1051-1057.
- Wright, R. J., S. Cohen, V. Carey, S. T. Weiss, and D. R. Gold. 2002.
 Parental stress as a predictor of wheezing in infancy: a prospective birth-cohort study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 165:358-365.

- Galil, N. 2000. Depression and asthma in children. *Curr Opin Pediatr* 12:331-335.
- Horwood, L. J., D. M. Fergusson, and F. T. Shannon. 1985. Social and familial factors in the development of early childhood asthma. *Pediatrics* 75:859-868.
- 117. Daruna, J. H. 2004. *Introduction to psychoneuroimmunology*. Elsevier Academic Press, Amsterdam ; Boston.
- Bockelbrink, A., J. Heinrich, I. Schafer, A. Zutavern, M. Borte, O.
 Herbarth, B. Schaaf, A. von Berg, and T. Schafer. 2006. Atopic eczema in children: another harmful sequel of divorce. *Allergy* 61:1397-1402.
- 119. Chung, E. K., R. L. Miller, M. T. Wilson, S. J. McGeady, and J. F. Culhane. 2007. Antenatal risk factors, cytokines and the development of atopic disease in early childhood. *Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed* 92:F68-73.
- 120. Calder, P. C., S. Krauss-Etschmann, E. C. de Jong, C. Dupont, J. S. Frick, H. Frokiaer, J. Heinrich, H. Garn, S. Koletzko, G. Lack, G. Mattelio, H. Renz, P. T. Sangild, J. Schrezenmeir, T. M. Stulnig, T. Thymann, A. E. Wold, and B. Koletzko. 2006. Early nutrition and immunity progress and perspectives. *Br J Nutr* 96:774-790.
- 121. Minoura, T., S. Kato, S. Otsu, M. Kodama, T. Fujioka, K. Iinuma, and A. Nishizono. 2005. Influence of age and duration of infection on bacterial load and immune responses to Helicobacter pylori infection in a murine model. *Clin Exp Immunol* 139:43-47.

- 122. Warburton, D., M. Schwarz, D. Tefft, G. Flores-Delgado, K. D. Anderson, and W. V. Cardoso. 2000. The molecular basis of lung morphogenesis. *Mech Dev* 92:55-81.
- Burri, P. H. 1984. Fetal and postnatal development of the lung. *Annu Rev Physiol* 46:617-628.
- 124. Massaro, D., and G. D. Massaro. 2002. Invited Review: pulmonary alveoli: formation, the "call for oxygen," and other regulators. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 282:L345-358.
- 125. Luyet, C., P. H. Burri, and J. C. Schittny. 2002. Suppression of cell proliferation and programmed cell death by dexamethasone during postnatal lung development. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 282:L477-483.
- 126. Coe, C. L., and G. R. Lubach. 2005. Developmental consequences of antenatal dexamethasone treatment in nonhuman primates. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* 29:227-235.
- 127. Genest, S. E., R. Gulemetova, S. Laforest, G. Drolet, and R. Kinkead.
 2004. Neonatal maternal separation and sex-specific plasticity of the hypoxic ventilatory response in awake rat. *J Physiol* 554:543-557.
- 128. Graham, Y. P., C. Heim, S. H. Goodman, A. H. Miller, and C. B. Nemeroff. 1999. The effects of neonatal stress on brain development: implications for psychopathology. *Dev Psychopathol* 11:545-565.
- Lomask, M. 2006. Further exploration of the Penh parameter. *Exp Toxicol Pathol* 57 Suppl 2:13-20.

- Adler, A., G. Cieslewicz, and C. G. Irvin. 2004. Unrestrained plethysmography is an unreliable measure of airway responsiveness in BALB/c and C57BL/6 mice. *J Appl Physiol* 97:286-292.
- 131. van Rijt, L. S., H. Kuipers, N. Vos, D. Hijdra, H. C. Hoogsteden, and B.
 N. Lambrecht. 2004. A rapid flow cytometric method for determining the cellular composition of bronchoalveolar lavage fluid cells in mouse models of asthma. *J Immunol Methods* 288:111-121.
- 132. Gordon, J. R., X. Zhang, K. Stevenson, and K. Cosford. 2000. Thrombin induces IL-6 but not TNFalpha secretion by mouse mast cells: thresholdlevel thrombin receptor and very low level FcepsilonRI signaling synergistically enhance IL-6 secretion. *Cell Immunol* 205:128-135.
- Campbell, H., and S. I. Tomkeieff. 1952. Calculation of the internal surface of a lung. *Nature* 170:116-117.
- 134. Hofer, M. A. 1975. Survival and recovery of physiologic functions after early maternal separation in rats. *Physiol Behav* 15:475-480.
- 135. Tschanz, S. A., A. N. Makanya, B. Haenni, and P. H. Burri. 2003. Effects of neonatal high-dose short-term glucocorticoid treatment on the lung: a morphologic and morphometric study in the rat. *Pediatr Res* 53:72-80.
- Plotnikoff, N. P. 2007. *Cytokines : stress and immunity*. CRC/Taylor & Francis, Boca Raton, FL.
- Pincus-Knackstedt, M. K., R. A. Joachim, S. M. Blois, A. J. Douglas, A.
 S. Orsal, B. F. Klapp, U. Wahn, E. Hamelmann, and P. C. Arck. 2006.

Prenatal stress enhances susceptibility of murine adult offspring toward airway inflammation. *J Immunol* 177:8484-8492.

138. Cohen, M., E. Klein, A. Kuten, G. Fried, O. Zinder, and S. Pollack. 2002. Increased emotional distress in daughters of breast cancer patients is associated with decreased natural cytotoxic activity, elevated levels of stress hormones and decreased secretion of Th1 cytokines. *Int J Cancer* 100:347-354.